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The CHAIRMAN. I see. I have some further questions I would like
to submit in writing, if you would get back to us, but I want to
move along because of the impending votes.

Mr. DEVANEY. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Before I yield to our vice chairman, Senator
Smith has shown up. Did you have any opening comments before
we move along with our questions?

Senator SMITH. I will put those in the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Okay.

Senator SMITH. I do have some questions.

The CHAIRMAN, All right, fine.

Senator Inouye.

Senator INOUYE. I just have one question, Mr. Chairman. I note
that up until fiscal year 2003, the Department of Justice was ex-
pending about $34 million a year for facilities, and suddenly the
following year it dro‘;)ped to $5 million and now it is $2 million.
Can you explain why?

Mr. DEVANEY. I really cannot. I know there is a witness from
DOJ that is going to follow, so maybe that witness could. There is
an issue in our minds about the disconnect between the facilities
that BIA would like to see built in terms of priority, and the facili-
ties that actually get the grants at the end of the day. At some
level, that process needs to work better.

There needs to be a better coordination between DOI and DOJ
to ensure that the actual facilities that need to be built are the
ones that are being built, and that there is not a difference of opin-
ion between DOI and DOJ. There may be some difference of opin-
ion at the end of the day, but a closer coordination is clearly called
for here. Monies should not be given to the best grant writer.

Senator INOUYE. Thank you very much. I would like to submit
other questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

In the order of appearance, Senator Johnson, you were next.

Senator JOHNSON, Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you,
Mr. Devaney. I think this is very sobering testimony you have pro-
vided to the committee.

The only question I would have this morning would be your in-
vestigation is ongoing. Can you give us any sense of when the final
report would be issued?

r. DEVANEY. Sir, we are targeting the end of the summer. I
would say late August or early September.

Senator JOHNSON. Very good. We look forward to that. This is
one report that I hope will not be one of those gathering dust re-
ports, but will be truly an impetus to very major action on the part
of this committee and this Congress. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN, Senator Smith.

STATEMENT OF HON. GORDON SMITH, U.S. SENATOR FROM
OREGON

Senator SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Devaney, thank
you for being here.

As I listened to your testimony, frankly, I am fearful we have an
epidemic, and this BIA really needs to get on top of this. We need
to make sure they have the resources. Normally, we do not think
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of jails as suicide prevention centers, but frankly that may be what
we have to begin factoring in.

You mentioned the case of Cindy Sohappy from the Chemawa In-
dian School in Salem, OR. Representing the State of Oregon, I have
particular concern about what happened there. It is clearly not the
Department of the Interior’s fault that she drank so much that she
killed herself. But clearly, if we have places where we hold them;
if education and prevention of alcohol abuse have failed and you re-
sort to detention, there ought to be some way to monitor, help and
medically assist those who because of their own choices and actions
put themselves in such grave danger.

I echo the comments of all of my colleagues that I hope the De-
partment will put in place procedures, systems, and facilities that
are equal to what is clearly an epidemic problem. So I do not know
that I have a question other than can you give us any more infor-
mation as to what has happened to Cindy, what might be done dif-
ferently in the future, and then adjust the admonition to deal with
a crisis.

Mr. DEVANEY. Senator, as I mentioned earlier, that case is under
active investigation. We are working with the U.S. Attorney’s of-
fice, and the U.S. Attorney in Oregon is obviously quite interested
in this case. So I hesitate to say a whole lot about the investigation
or where we might be headed. But having said that, I personally
was shocked to find a detention center or a detention cell, if you
will, and this was a cell. This was like any jail cell in any jail we
have ever seen on television, at a boarding school, and particularly
unmanned by a professional. At the time, I think, of her death,
there was a woman who I understand is some sort of a dormitory
counselor who could have observed a television screen to see this
child in crisis, but apparently did not.

When I was told agout this, I was not interested, quite frankly,
in assessing blame at that level. T am interested in knowing who
knew about this condition and for how long and why did they let
it exist. I will stop short of giving you too many details, but we are
working our way up the chain of command on both the law enforce-
ment side and the school side of BIA to figure out who knew what
and when and how far up that was.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Devaney. I appreciate your time.
I am going to ask you to do something for us that I am going to
ask all of the witnesses today, and that is we obviously have a big
problem in Indian country with law enforcement. If you have any
recommendations how we can help from the standpoint of framing
up legislation. I do not know if the answer is just more money, al-
though obviously the resources in the form of money certainly help.
But if you would give the committee some recommendations of how
we might try to make it better, I would appreciate it.

Mr. DEvaNEY. I would be glad to do that.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Mr. DEVANEY. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you for being here.

Our next witnesses wiﬁ be Dave Anderson, Assistant Secretary
of Interior; and Tracy Henke, the Deputy Assistant Attorney Gen-
eral at the Department of Justice.
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Within the next 48 hours, we had assembled a task force to start
working on this problem. By the end of the week, we had mobilized
over 100 people to start our own investigation throughout Indian
country, especially the Bureau facilities that we run, to take and
do an investigation on what was actually taking place.

I just want to highlight that. I cannot answer for what happened
before, but upon my hearing about it, we did not waste one day;
we acted immediately to start putting things in place.

Even though it is not in my testimony, I would like to address
the concerns that you have regarding Chemawa. Like Mr. Devaney,
since it is under active investigation, I cannot comment specifically
on it. But I want to share with you that when I had heard about
this, we stopped that practice of holding children in detention cells.
There are currently no detention cells in our school systems that
are being used.

In addition, we also implemented a safety procedure that if any
of our children are inebriated, that we have totally changed how
they are treated. They are immediately sent to a hospital and
placed under a physicians’ care until they can be released. When
they are released, and brought back, they are under supervision,
There are many things that we have implemented regarding the
health and safety of our youth, so an incident like the one at
Chemawa’s should never happen again.

Also, even though it is not in my testimony, one of the things
that we did was to stop including juveniles adult facility. we have
stopped that process immediately. There are no juveniles being
held in adult facilities. It has caused some problems in the past,
but we have put a stop to that practice.

It is imwrtant to get across we have not treated this as business
as usual. We have taken this to be a high priority and have treated
it with a sense of urgency and immediacy.

Thirty-nine of the Bureau-owned detention centers were in-
spected for operational health and safety concerns by March 10,
2004. The 20 worst detention centers that are owned by the Bureau
were also inspected for structural, plumbing, electrical and environ-
mental concerns by March 10, 2004. The remaining 19 were in-
spected for structural, plumbing, electrical and environmental con-
cerns by June 1, 2004.

Inspections were completed in compliance with BIA handbooks
that are based upon national standards such as the American Cor-
rectional Association standards, uniform building codes, national
fire life safety codes, and all pertinent environmental standards.
Thirty-nine Bureau-owned detention centers were inspected to de-
termine necessary repairs, whether minor or major. All needed re-
pairs were entered into the Bureau’s facility and management com-

uter information system for tracking of project completion and full
inancial accountability.

I would like to further comment that our staff put in a very her-
culean effort to put this report together so that I would have cor-
rect and full information; so that I knew what I was dealing with.
I would like to acknowledge the work done our staff on that.

The CHAIRMAN. Can we have that report? I do not think we have
a copy of that report. Could you provide that so we can include that
in our record?
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Mr. ANDERSON. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Mr. ANDERSON. This year, in 2004, we have dedicated a total of
$6.4 million to address normal annual facilities operations, as well
as facilities safety and environmental deficiency concerns. Prior to
that, the budget was $1.4 million. Within the first several weeks,
we had identified another $2 million, and since then we have
raised that to a total of $6.4 million. I think it shows that we have
Eeathd swiftly to take care of the things that we could do imme-

iately.

About 84 percent of this funding has already been distributed to
the detention centers for completion of identified repairs and nor-
mal annual operating expenses. In addition, about 45 percent of
these immediate repairs have been completed since we started this.

The Office of Facilities Management and Construction and the
Office of Law Enforcement Services have already begun corrective
actions to reduce threats of harm to life and property. These ac-
tions include, number one, closing unsafe facilities, revising proce-
dures for reporting and reviewing serious accidents, which was one
of the concerns of Mr, Devaney’s office, the reporting. I would also
like to recognize Mr. Walt Lamar who is our Acting Director for
Law Enforcement. He is here with me. If necessary, he is willing
to help answer questions.

I would like to say that he has done a terrific job. He has set
up a war room in the Department of the Interior, bringing in his
best officers. They have been working night and day. They have
worked through weekends and even this past weekenc{ missing Fa-
ther’s Day, to work on restructuring our reporting procedures.

A lot has happened, and I want to say that much of this has hap-
pened even before it was brought up in the newspapers. I want to
assure the committee that this was not something that just hap-
pened because there was something in the newspapers; these offi-
cers have done a remarkable job considering the constraints that
they are under. We have good police officers and I know they are.
I would like to recognize that before this committee.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Anderson appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. I am pleased to see that the Department of the
Interior and the Bureau takes the issue so seriously, and that you
have provided some very strong leadership in trying to correct it.

Let me ask you a couple of things. I think there is a movement,
or maybe not a movement, but certainly some discussion about
whether it would be wiser to try to establish regional correctional
facilities, rather than having every tribe have one. What would
your view be on that?

Mr. ANDERSON. I think that is something we are considering. We
are looking at being able to maximize the resources that we do
have. It is something that is being looked at.

The CHAIRMAN. The second thing is that some tribes, as I under-
stand, they have, for lack of a better term I guess, over-capacity.
They have more cells. They have more space than they need. They
are renting those out to other tribes, which helps offset the cost of
runninil\}:he facility, too. Is that something the Bureau encourages?

Mr. ANDERSON. [ think that what we are doing is usin% whatever
facilities are available. I think in some instances we have extra
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space. In other facilities, we find ourselves overcrowded. We have
had to move prisoners to appropriate facilities.

The CHAIRMAN. Have you initiated any special training or part-
nerships with other agencies to try to reduce the terrible suicide at-
tempts in BIA jails?

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir; we have. We have recently met with the
Department of Health and Human Services. We have also been
working with Justice. I would like to say this, you know, the sui-
cides that happen are not a product of detention centers.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; they come in with emotional problems or ad-
ditions to drug or alcohol or something, and that is contributing.

Mr. ANDERSON, This is one of my concerns as assistant secretary.
I have gone on record that we need to declare war on drugs, alcohol
and gangs in Indian country. As you are aware, I have spent much
of my time visiting tribes in the short time I have been on board,
and have visited almost 40 schools throughout Indian country in
talking to our Indian youth. I really believe that the high suicide,
high alcoholism and substance abuse, the dropout rate and the un-
employment in Indian country are not a result of Federal inter-
ference, but it are really a result of young people growing up with-
out hope.

We had an opportunity to talk the other day. One of my goals
is to be able to work within our school systems to turn our schools
into leadership academies, to start addressing the mental health of
our children, being able to teach them success principles because
I really believe that when our young people do not have hope in
their future, that this is what causes the despair. I really believe
that one of my roles and the reason why I was brought on board,
because I think you could have found many other people that could
have addressed some of the trust issues and other things like that,
but I really believe that the message that I bring to Indian country
is that as Indian people, we have a future; if we work together, we
can achieve great things. That is the message that our children
need to hear.

The CHAIRMAN. I commend you for that attitude. It is sorely
needed. Thank you.

One other thing, the Department of Justice said in their testi-
mony that there are roughly 500 unreported incidents. Is there any
changes in detention staff being trained or something on how to re-
port incidents in the Bureau’s jails?

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir; there is. Again, as I stated earlier, we
have treated this with an immediacy, a sense of urgency, to the
point that we have a war room within the Department. It is some-
thing to see, we have taken every aspect of law enforcement and
detention centers and we are addressing every single issue. We
have 32 high-priority elements that we feel must be taken care of
or we are going to continue to experience these same problems.

One of our priorities is the reporting of suicides and attempted
escapes. I will share with you that throughout law enforcement the
Department and the Bureau know that this is of the utmost con-
cern to me. It is something that I do not take lightly, and it is
something that we have implemented as part of the job perform-
ance.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Again, thank you for your leadership
on this issue.

Senator Inouye, did you have questions of Secretary Anderson?

Senator INOUYE. Just a couple of questions.

Mr. Secretary, I want to commend you for the proactive attitude
you have adopted and for the work carried out by you and your
team. I think it is safe to assume that these conditions existed be-
fore you took over. Was BIA notified of these conditions? Does the
record show that they knew about it? Or did it suddenly become
obvious?

Mr. ANDERSON. I cannot answer what happened before me. I do
know that it is being investigated by Mr. Devaney and his office.
I will assure you that when I came on board, that not 1 day went
by before we took action on it. I believe that the health, safety, and
welfare of our Indian people or those who are non-Indian who are
within our jurisdiction are a very high priority and the issues raise
by Mr. Devaney should be treated with the utmost of urgency.

Senator INOUYE. I have participated in many hearings, and this
is one of the most depressing, obviously. If you had to select one
facility or one tribe as having a good arrangement, can you pick
one so we can have a model prison? Is there such a thing? I would
like to have something positive in the record. [Laughter.]

Mr. ANDERSON. We have the Southern Ute who will be testifying.
They are highly regarded for the work that they have done within
their law enforcement and detention center.

Senator INOUYE. So this is a model that Indian country should
look at?

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes.

Senator INOUYE. Thank you, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Richards of the Southern Utes is here
and he will be testifying. We will ask him some particular ques-
tions about that facility.

Now we will move to Ms. Henke. If you could go ahead and pro-
ceed. The same thing, we will submit some questions for the record
and please abbreviate.

STATEMENT OF TRACY HENKE, PRINCIPAL DEPUTY
ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Ms. HENKE. Certainly. Due to time, I will abbreviate

Mr. Chairman, Vice Chairman Inouye, my name is Tracy Henke
and I do serve as the Deputy Associate Attorney General for the
Department of Justice. I want to thank you for the opportunity to
discuss the Department’s limited role with tribal detention facili-
ties.

There are two groups of Indian offenders who may be in Federal
custody. First, there are prisoners who have committed an offense
under Federal law. Often, these offenses fall under 18 USC Sec-
tions 1152 and 1153. Section 1153 is known as the Major Crimes
Act and 1152 is the Indian Country Crimes Act. Offenders in this
category are under the jurisdiction of the Bureau of Prisons and
not in Indian tribal facilities.

The second group of prisoners have committed offenses under
tribal law. Indian prisoners in this group are under the jurisdiction
of the tribe whose law has been violated. As part of their inherent
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sovereignty, Indian tribes have jurisdiction to prosecute all crimes
committed under tribal law by Indians in Indian country. These
prisoners are generally in facilities operated by the BIA or the trib-
al government.

The Department of Justice’s involvement with Indian country de-
tention facilities is generally limited to our correctional facilities on
tribal lands program. This program provides funds to American In-
dian and Alaska Native tribes to construct correctional facilities on
:ciribal lands for the incarceration of offenders subject to tribal juris-

iction.

Specifically, the Department of Justice has administered tribal
correctional facility grants. It is important to understand that these
grants are statutorily limited to brick and mortar construction
costs only. Grantees are responsible for fully supporting, operating
and maintaining these correctional facilities.

Since the inception of funding of the program, the Department
of Justice has provided funding to 23 tribes for jail construction. Of
these 23 facilities, 8 facilities are exclusively juvenile, 12 are com-
bined adult-juvenile; and 3 are exclusively adult. All 23 tribes are
actively implementing design or construction initiatives. Some have
added beds to existing facilities, but most involve new construction.
Proposed facilities range in size from 8 to 68 beds.

In addition to the correctional facilities on tribal lands program,
the Department’s Bureau of Justice Statistics compiles statistics
relating to detention facilities in Indian country. In November
2003, the BJS published Jails in Indian country 2002, the most re-
cent survey of adult and juvenile detention centers in Indian coun-
try. Data for this bulletin was obtained by mailed questionnaires,
accompanied by phone calls and faxes. In total, 68 of the facilities
in Indian country responded. For the committee’s review, copies of
the bulletin, as well as the questionnaire, have been provided to
the committee.

It is important to note that while the Bureau of Justice Statistics
Bulletin contains statistical information about the Indian detention
facilities, it does not gather information regarding conditions in
jails. As the Administration, through the BIA, works to improve In-
dian detention facilities, the Department of Justice will continue to
assist as we are able. Most recently, as pointed out, an experienced
administrator from the Department’s Bureau of Prisons, has been
detailed to the BIA to assist in the development of strategies to im-
prove the delivery of detention services in Indian country. The De-
partment of Justice looks forward to this opportunity to work with
the Department of the Interior to address this issue.

Mr. Chairman, this Administration, specifically Attorney General
John Ashcroft, has pledged to honor our Federal trust responsibil-
ity and to work with sovereign Indian nations on a government-to-
government basis. The Attorney General and the entire Justice De-
partment will honor this commitment and continue to assist tribal
justice systems in their effort to promote safe communities.

As you have pointed out, Mr. Chairman, often the most effective
solutions to address the problems facing Indians and the tribes
come from the tribes themselves. Our role is to help them to de-
velop and implement their own law enforcement getention and
criminal justice strategies.
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This concludes my statement. I am happy to answer any ques-
tions that you might have.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Henke appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Just a couple of quicﬁ questions.

You mentioned the funding that the DOJ has provided. How is
that funding distributed? Does it go through the Bureau?

Ms. HENKE. Actually, sir, the funding that has been provided,
Congress has specifically directed the Department on where those
funds are to go.

The CHAIRMAN. Okay. Is there a formula for that, based on the
number of enrolled people in the tribe?

Ms. HENKE. It is done through congressional earmarks through
the appropriations process.

The CHAIRMAN. I see.

Also, you stated that an experienced administrator was assigned
to help the Bureau develop strategies to improve detention facili-
ties services. How long has that person been in that position? Have
you measured any progress in that period of time?

Ms. HENKE, He has only been there about two weeks.

The CHAIRMAN. Okay.

Senator Inouye, do you have further questions?

Senator INOUYE. Ms. Henke, if I may ask, for fiscal year 2000
until 2002, the Justice Department devoted about $35 million in
funding to tribal detention facilities. Then in fiscal year 2003, it
went down to $5 million and then in 2004, to $2 million. Can you
exg/}ain why?

s. HENKE. There are a couple of reasons, sir. As pointed out by
the Chairman earlier, not all the facilities were operating at capac-
ity. On average, according to the Bureau of Justice Statistics re-
port, during the month of June 2002, the average capacity was ap-
proximately 79 percent. In addition to that, the Administration be-
lieves that we have to identify, because the Department of Justice
grant program is only for construction, not for operation and main-
tenance et cetera, funds for those activities have to be identified.

Finally, sir, Congress has not provided the Department of Justice
any discretion in working with the BIA on how to allocate those re-
sources. Congress has specifically directed. There has been no dis-
agreement in the past between the BIA and the Department of
Justice on where those resources should go. We just have not been
given the discretion to allocate those accordingly.

So in making some tough budget decisions, the Department cur-
rently has not requested additional new construction costs.

Senator INOUYE. So you are suggesting that the sudden drop in
funding was a congressional decision?

Ms. HENKE. Well, Con%ress has appropriated the dollars and has
specifically earmarked where those funds should go.

Senator INOUYE. Did Justice request more funds?

Ms. HENKE. The Department of Justice, the Administration, has
not requested additional funds for new construction. We believe
funds need to be identified to address the current situation facing
the current facilities, and those issues are maintenance and oper-
ation, before we request funds for new construction.

Senator INOUYE. Thank you very much.

Ms. HENKE. You are welcome.
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The CHAIRMAN. One follow-up, Ms. Henke. You mentioned that
sometimes the construction is based on earmarks from the Hill
here that does not go through some formula. Would you support
eliminating that current system and going to some kind of a need-
based program that is determined by the Administration?

Ms. HENKE. The Administration has stated on numerous occa-
sions that they do not support the earmarks through the appropria-
tions process in general. So we would support having the aEility to
have a needs-based or additional formula-based process to distrib-
ute those funds.

The CHAIRMAN. Okay. I thank both of you for appearing here
today. As with our first panel, if you have any recommendations
how we might get involved to make things a little better, we would
certainly appreciate it.

Mr. ANDERSON. Thank you.

Ms. HENKE. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Dave, and if you have the time you
might want to stay and hear our last panel, or at least some of our
last panel, I think their testimony is very important.

We have Howard Richards, the chairman of the Southern Ute
Tribe; Vivian Juan-Saunders, chairperson of Tohono O’odham Tribe
from Arizona; and Hope MacDonald-Lonetree, chairperson of the
Navajo Council Public gafety Committee; Darrell Martin, president
of Fort Belknap Indian Community Council; and Fred Guardipee,
council member for the Blackfeet Tribe of Montana.

We will go ahead and proceed with Chairman Richards, my
friend and colleague and neighbor from Southern Ute. They have
a facility at Southern Ute that I think very frankly could be a
model for the tribal jails and courts that could be used nationwide.
If any of you have an opportunity to visit that, you should get a
hold of Chairman Richards.

Go ahead and start, Howard.

STATEMENT OF HOWARD D. RICHARDS, Sr., CHAIRMAN,
SOUTHERN UTE TRIBE

Mr. RICHARDS. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vice Chairman, members of
the committee, thank you for allowing the Southern Ute Tribe to
provide testimony on an age-old issue that has been around since
the Government detention facilities.

I am the chairman of the Southern Ute Indian Tribe from
Ignacio, Colorado. I am not out here to magnify or illustrate what
has already been said to this point. We all understand that there
is a problem in Indian country in the field of detention facilities,
a problem that has existed when I first became a tribal police offi-
cer in 1979. I experienced the horrors of a government-run deten-
tion facility up until my departure from the tribal police depart-
ment in 1991, when I was then elected to the tribal council. So in
short, been there, done that, and seen everything that the issue
brings forward today.

I would just like to offer recommendations based upon what
Southern Ute has experienced. They are five recommendations that
I bring to this committee. Recommendation number one is that
Congress must allocate enough money to build and maintain facili-
ties that are secure and legally sufficient. Having said that, the
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tribe itself funded construction of the new facility in 1999. Given
what was happening in Indian country specific to Southern Ute, we
had enough of the government. We had enough of the BIA-run pro-
gram.

The tribe actually funded the total project cost in excess of $9
million to build the corrections facility at Southern Ute. Why did
we do that? We felt that we would have better control of the facility
outside of 638 contracting with regard to detention, without the
BIA regulations hindering the tribe. The other reason why we
chose to go it alone is that the Southern Ute Tribal Council looked
at rehabilitation of inmates versus warehousing of inmates as you
see today.

The tribe subsidizes the operation and costs by intergovern-
mental agreements. Today, we have 18 IGA’s with 17 tribes, many
of the Pueblo Tribes of New Mexico. We have one presently with
a tribe from California. We have two other IGAs with the Federal
Government, that being the Immigration and Naturalization Serv-
ice and the Federal Marshall’s program.

Point number two is to allow tribes more flexibility for involve-
ment in management of Federally funded tribal detention centers.
The flexibility that I am talking about is rehabilitation that our
program, our tribal detention center has 13 proactive programs.
You will find in my testimony that I submitted, with rehabilitation
in mind, that the Southern Ute Tribal Council wanted the inmates,
once they were released from our detention center to be productive
members of the society, as well as productive members of the
Southern Ute Indian Tribe.

Point number three is the need to separate detention from police
functions which is very critical, very important. You will hear testi-
mony to that. At the Southern Ute Indian Tribe, detention has
been separated. It has a separate administration and budget. The
reason for that is that when we looked at the Federal funding on
the government side, that Federal money for law enforcement pro-
grams usually means detention. Funding takes a back seat to other
spending. We lived with that for many years, so the attitude in
changing to a tribal control where we would run our own programs
and separate that from the police action.

Point number four is to hire detention professionals to manage
detention centers. That is what the Southern Ute Tribe did in
1999, with the separation of detention from tribal police for many
reasons. When you hire professionals that deal only with detention,
you have a better control of the inmates. When you combine police
and detention facilities, the majority of the times, nine out of ten
or ten out of ten, you will have tribal police officers acting as deten-
tion officers at that point, which can be viewed by police officers
as punishment for whatever, or to be utilized as a training
grounds. They also would dispatch for law enforcement in addition
to supervising inmates.

Point number five, for detention, the need to have good operating
policies and procedures in place are very critical, as found at
Southern Ute. Our principal policies are reviewed on an annual
basis. We have adopted the American correctional standard as far
as detention facilities at Southern Ute.
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In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vice Chairman, we realize that
few tribes can afford to build and operate their own detention cen-
ter without any Federal funding, as we have done. We hope how-
ever that our experience and our recommendations might give you
some ideas on how to improve conditions in Indian tribal correc-
tions facilities.

I want to thank you for inviting me to testify before this commit-
tee. On behalf of the people of the Southern Ute Indian Tribe,
thank you very much.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Richards appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Chairman Richards.

We are going to run out of time before we get to ask everyone
questions. So before going to Vivian Juan-Saungers, let me ask you
a couple of things, and Senator Inouye may, too, before we have to
run to vote.

The Southern Utes, a very progressive tribe, have an alcohol re-
covery program called Peaceful Spirit. Does that work in conjunc-
tion with the tribe on what you call rehabilitation of people that
are in the jail?

Mr. RICHARDS. That is correct. The inmates have an option of
moving into and taking treatment at the Peaceful Spirit Center,
but also we provide AA-type rehabilitation while they are incarcer-
ated in the jail itself, in the detention facility.

The CHAIRMAN. In that program, you use the modern systems of
rehabilitation, which is counseling. But also I noticed that they also
have sweat lodges and things that try and use the traditional and
religious way og recovery, too. Is that correct?

Mr. RicHARrDS. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. The Southern Ute
Tribal Council felt that because of the process that we were experi-
encing, that there was no spiritual or traditional healing within the
justice system. So therefore we chose to run our own detention cen-
ter tlhat would allow traditional and cultural healing within our
people.

The CHAIRMAN. Good.

Senator Inouye, did you have any questions of Chairman Rich-
ards before we move on? I guess we have kind of run out of time.
Okﬁy, then let’s go ahead. Vivian Juan-Saunders, if you would pro-
ceed.

STATEMENT OF VIVIAN JUAN-SAUNDERS, CHAIRWOMAN,
TOHONO O’ODHAM NATION

Ms. JUAN-SAUNDERS. Good morning. Thank you for the oppor-
tunity to testify. My name is Vivian Juan-Saunders, chairwoman
of the Tohono O’odham Nation in Southern Arizona.

The BIA built our detention facility in 1961. It was built to hold
a capacity of 34 inmates. The BIA owns the facility and through
638 contracting the Nation operates the facility. For many years,
the detention facility on our Nation has had the unfortunate dis-
tinction of being one of the most overcrowded jails in Indian coun-
try. Our average daily population ranges from 110 to 115. This has
resulted in a 300 to 350 percent overcapacity rate.

In 1987, the BIA renovated the facility. However, it did not ad-
dress the overcapacity issues. It costs approximately $3.4 million
per year to operate this facility. The BIA provides only one-third
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of the funding. The Tohono O’odham Nation uses our own tribal
funds to pay for two-thirds of the operations, or approximately $2.3
million. Our juvenile corrections program is separate from the
adult facility and is operated by our tribal court system. Once
a}%aill?ol’lkhe tribe pays for the juvenile program with no support from
the .

Our adult detention facility has a staff of 40 people. In our testi-
mony you have a listing of the positions. However, five of the posi-
tions are frozen due to funding limitations. From our own experi-
ence, we know that proper and ongoing training is essential to ef-
fective jail management. Through our own efforts, without any di-
rection from BIA, we have established policies and procedures that
are in accordance with standard corrections operations. We have
ongoing staff development and training practices. We implemented
a classification system that assesses an inmate’s psychological
background, reviews past offenses, and evaluates the prevalence of
mental illness and other relevant factors to establish the appro-
priate placement and treatment of the inmate.

The corrections staff attends the Indian Police Academy for basic
corrections training and participates in a structured in-service field
training program. We continue to operate with a philosophy to re-
spect inmates. However, oftentimes because of our shortfalls with
staffing, we do fall by the wayside. However, that is our common
philosophy.

We have many programs funded by the tribe, volunteers who
come into the facility to provide help, prevention, addictions, reli-
gion, traditional services and contact visitations. One of the con-
cerns that I am hearing from our tribal behavioral staff is they are
trained to address alcohol and drug addictions, and not mental
health issues. So they are concerned going into the detention facil-
ity about their own safety because of the lack of training, but in-
crease in mental health issues of inmates coming in.

A recent report issued by the Inspector General in the Depart-
ment of the Interior gave our adult detention facility a fair rating.
While we are stretching our resources as far as possible, the facility
continues to suffer from extreme overcapacity and need for basic
capital improvements, such as upgrading the ventilation system,
fixing showers, and replacing old backup generators.

In the wake of the USA Today articles, we were informed by
local BIA officials that additional resources have been identified to
address deficient jail conditions. However, we have not been pro-
vided specific information regarding what additional resources or
funding will be available.

I am happy to report that we are in the design stage for a new
facility in tended to house minimum security inmates that will be
constructed with funding from the Department of Justice, a total
of $6.7 million. Our timeline for operations is September 2005. The
facility will be designed for 52 beds for both adults and juveniles.
This will solve part of the problem. However, we still do need a
maximum security facility to address violent criminals, sexual of-
fenders, and gang members whose activities are increasing on our
reservation.

Another related problem that must be addressed is the lack of
prosecution by the Arizona U.S. District Attorney for serious fel-
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ony-level offenses. For example, we have had people in custody for
murder who after the maximum tribal sentence, walked free with
no Federal prosecution. We believe that additional Federal re-
sources must be provided to address this serious problem. A spe-
cialized Indian country crime unit should be created in the Arizona
U.S. District Attorney’s office with Federal law enforcement person-
nel assigned to work exclusively with tribal police and prosecutors.
Without appropriately Yrosecuting violent crimes in Indian coun-
try, the crime rates will continue to rise and repeat offenders will
continue to go unpunished.

A model is the FBI Safe Trails Program, where the Tohono
O’odham Nation has access to five FBI agents to assist our tribal

olice with homicides, crimes against children, gang-related vio-
ence and serious aggravated crimes. So there is a model out there
through the FBI.

Also within the Department of Justice, sufficient funding for trib-
al detention facilities must be included in its annual budget. With-
in the BIA, sufficient funds must be budgeted for facility oper-
ations. Both of these Federal agencies must consult with tribal gov-
ernments and undertake a strategic and comprehensive planning
effort to implement reform of tribal corrections facilities. The BIA
should create a separate line item for corrections programs which
includes adequate funding for staffing, equipment and operation
and maintenance of facilities.

Along these lines, proper respect and recognition must be ac-
corded to the corrections profession. This means we must provide
competitive wages, professional development opportunities, and
training incentives to attract and retain qualified individuals.

In conclusion, the appalling condition of jails in Indian country
have been ignored for too long. Sometimes 1t takes an unfortunate
tragedy to bring attention to these needs. We have not reached
that level on the Tohono O’odham Nation, but based on our experi-
ence, jails in Indian country need immediate attention.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify today.

(Prepared statement of Ms. Juan-Saunders appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Juan-Saunders, you were here last July and
testified that your tribe annually spends about $2 million to $3 mil-
lion on border patrol. We all know that border patrol is supposed
to be a function of the Federal Government, the cost of it, but you
are sort of stuck with it, being on the border where your tribe is.

Is any of that money reimbursed by any of the agencies of the
Federal Government, like the Bureau of Immigration and Customs
Enforcement?

Ms. JUAN-SAUNDERS. The total cost is $7 million and, no, we are
not reimbursed.

The CHAIRMAN. You do not get any reimbursement for that.
Okay, thank you. We will have some further questions. We will
move on to Ms. MacDonald-Lonetree please.

STATEMENT OF HOPE MAcDONALD-LONETREE, CHAIR-
PERSON, NAVAJO COUNCIL PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE,
NAVAJO NATION

Ms. MAacDONALD-LONETREE. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Vice
Chairman Inouye, members of the committee. Thank you for the
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opportunity to provide the Navajo Nation’s statement on Indian
trigal detention facilities.

On behalf of the Navajo Nation, I want to thank you for your
support and your funding of these facilities in Indian country. The
Navajo people directly benefit from your concern and your support.

For the record again, my name is Hope MacDonald-Lonetree. I
am an elected Navajo leader and serve as the chairperson of the
Public Safety Committee of the Navajo Nation Council.

As the nation with the largest population and the largest Indian
reservation, we have various unique geographic, demographic and
intergovernmental features that require significant congressional
awareness, leadership and budgetary considerations. Navajo does
not have enough detention facilities, personnel and equipment.
This leads to unsafe communities and a lack of economic oppor-
tunity. We need the resources to provide more detention facilities,
personnel and equipment to make our communities secure.

Navajo currently only has 103 jail bed spaces for a nation of
more than 300,000 people. Detention facilities were built in the late
1950’s and early 1960’s, and they became so deteriorated that in
1992 the Navajo Nation court ordered all facilities closed as health
hazards. The court and Federal inspectors told the tribe that the
jail facilities were not fit for human occupants and not even safe
for detention personnel.

1 have provided you with a page of major incidents and fatalities
as a part of my written testimony.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be included in the record.

Ms. MacDoNALD-LONETREE. Thank you.

After minor renovations, by consent decree the jails were re-
opened with limited bed space and that resulted in the 103-beds
now available. Those often close intermittently due to the environ-
mental health inspections because of the unsafe nature of those old
facilities.

We have only three juvenile detention facilities and one of these
has been recently closed due to a lack of funds to make those re-
pairs. Despite this lack of jail bed space, we have over 33,000 ar-
rests a year on our reservation.

Members of the committee, I urge you to come and see for your-
selves the deplorable condition of our detention facilities. But more
than that, I hope that you will see for yourselves the need for im-
mediate resources to ensure Navajo public safety. We need addi-
tional facilities, new facilities. We need increased law enforcement
personnel. We need adequate and up-to-date equipment.

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, the tremendous rise
in crime on the reservation is not due to the lack of resolve on the
part of the Navajo Nation. It is not due to the lack of dedicated offi-
cers who are well-trained and committed. It is due to the lack of
sufficient annual funds to address the need for detention facilities,
more personnel and adequate equipment.

The high crime rate is directly related to high unemployment
and poverty. Very few companies want to come to an unsafe com-
munity. Therefore, economic opportunity and jobs for our nation
are adversely affected by the lack of safe and secure communities.

The U.S. Attorney’s office of Flagstaff, Arizona estimates that
violent crime on the Navajo reservation is six times higher than
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that of the national average. Increased crimes include alcohol and
drug abuse, domestic violence and child sexual abuse. We cannot
even address domestic violence on Navajo because we cannot even
separate the abuser from the victim due to the lack of facilities,
and the abusers know that.

We cannot even protect our children from sexual predators. Just
in one community, there were over 100 reported incidents of child
sex abuse in 1 month. We cannot protect our families from some-
where to put the perpetrators threatening our communities. Navajo
Nation averages one officer for every 4,000 people, compared to the
national average of three officers per 1,000. 8ur officers perform
alone without partners and without radio communication for
backup. As you heard earlier from the Inspector General, we often
only have one detention officer for a facility, and that is very dan-
gerous for our officers.

Let me share an incident that will enlighten you on some of the
situations that we face on Navajo. An officer responded to a call
and found a man beating his wife and family. The wife did not
want him arrested. She knew that he would be detained for a few
hours due to the lack of facilities, and feared that he would return
more violent. Because she did not want him arrested, she attacked
the officer herself and tried to get his gun. The officer managed to
get away, leaving the abuser with his family. That is because the
people know we have no jails.

Another sad incident, and this is included in the written state-
ment, a young boy was arrested for attacking his brother. After a
short hour in jail, he was let out. A week later he was arrested for
attacking his sibling again. He was again released after a short
time in jail. The third time he was arrested was for stabbing his
mother. This is because we cannot detain these individuals and we
have no facilities.

Criminal incidents and recidivism are high on the reservation, all
due to the factors I have described. Criminals are allowed to return
to their community without incarceration. We cannot incarcerate
criminals without putting them at significant physical and health
risk. In many instances, the tribal court is a revolving door for our
criminals. Criminals and their victims have a complete disregard
for our criminal justice system. Communities across the reservation
and neighboring towns are at risk. Public safety officers are at risk.

From all statistics and reports we are receiving, Navajo crime
rates will continue to increase unless we address this problem now.
We need sufficient funds to replace and build seven new facilities.
These facilities must include sufficient personnel and equipment to
manage a growing epidemic of criminal activities on the reserva-
tion.

Yes; we need your help now. Just to bring our detention facilities
up to the national standard will require $140 million from Navajo.
Tﬁis is just to cover the basic need for facilities. This does not even
include services that can be provided in the jails.

Members of this distinguished Committee on Indian Affairs and
the U.S. Senate, I ur%e you to help us correct years of neglect and
underfunding and help us to secure our communities. I have pro-
vided you with a written statements and recommendations on be-
half of Navajo and I am available for any questions.
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Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Ms. MacDonald-Lonetree appears in ap-
pendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Did I hear the numbers right? To me, they were just absolutely
astounding, but 33,000 arrests per year?

Ms. MACDONALD-LONETREE. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN, And you only have 103 beds?

Ms. MACDONALD-LONETREE. At the maximum, and like I said,
some of them close off and on, so we can sometimes have 50 to 70
beds available.

The CHAIRMAN. T see.

So with that kind of arrest rate and that few places to put them,
you mentioned the word “revolving door.” It must be a revolving
door in the police departments when they are arrested, too. They
keep them for a while and then just turn them back out. Is that
what happens?

Ms. MAacDONALD-LONETREE. That is correct. And also, in the at-
tachment that I gave you, inmates are often held in back of the po-
lice cars or panels for hours because there is no place for them.

The CHAIRMAN. Because there is no place for them. So if they get
arrested, sometimes is it correct to assume that they get turned
right back out on the street before they even come to trial?

Ms. MacDoONALD-LONETREE. That is true, because the officers, as
a matter of fact, on Navajo say they are very frustrated. Before the
ink dries on the report, the person they arrested is out.

The CHAIRMAN. So then that leads to the question you probably
have a repeat offender program for a repeat offender problem of
people that are being arrested for the same thing over and over.
You mentioned the young man that beat his brother up and then
ended up stabbing his mother.

Ms. MACDONALD-LONETREE. Absolutely. That is what also causes
the violent crime, because they know there is no law and order on
Navajo.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Inouye.

Senator INOUYE. I have just one question. I realize that on a
matter of this magnitude, you cannot point fingers and say the Ad-
ministration is at fault or the Congress is at fault or Indian coun-
try. I think all of us have our share of fault. But I am looking over
your prepared statement and it says the following: “In February
2002, DOI estimated that the deferred maintenance backlog was
between $8.1 billion and $11.4 billion.” I have been on this commit-
tee now for nearly 30 years and I have been chairman at times or
vice chairman. But I must confess that I have never heard figures
of this magnitude. There is some disconnect in the information. But
I thank you very much for your testimony.

Ms. MacDoNALD-LoNETREE. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Now we will proceed with President Martin.
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STATEMENT OF DARRELL MARTIN, PRESIDENT, FORT
BELKNAP INDIAN COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Mr. MARTIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vice Chairman,
members of the committee. I want to thank you for giving me the
opportunity to testify on this important issue.

1 speak on behalf of the Gros Ventre and Assiniboine Tribes of
Fort Belknap. I serve as the president on the tribal council. Fort
Belknap is located in north-central Montana, about 200 miles north
of Billings, which is the largest city in Montana.

The tribal headquarters is also 350 miles from Great Falls,
which is the only city that has a certified juvenile detention facil-
ity. Adult detention facilities at Fort Belknap is a single jail provid-
ing adult detention facilities for over 5,000 enrolled members. We
only have eight beds in that one facility. The jails are reviewed and
deemed defunct and can no longer be housing inmates for no longer
than 72 hours.

Inmates in need of transport will have to be transported for 1
hour because we have no room to house them in our own facility,
or they will be shipped to Fort Peck Reservation that is at least
a 3-hour drive from Fort Belknap. We asked for reconstruction
money and did not receive any money to reconstruct this deplorable
situation on Fort Belknap. In 35 years, we have only renovated the
current facility.

The cost of transportation has been significant. It has often re-
quired overtime by our police officers to shuttle prisoners back and
forth on drives that are often 6 hours round trip in good weather.
In winters, with long and often bitter cold, and poor weather trips,
can delay a trip up to 10 hours for a round trip to transport a pris-
oner or a juvenile to Great Falls.

The families of detainees that have to visit their families to
Great Falls or Billings have to travel long distances in cold weath-
er. They have no money to travel these long distances to visit their
families that are incarcerated, because we have no facility in Fort
Belknap to house them.

Juvenile detention facilities, we have never had a juvenile deten-
tion facility on our reservation. For several years, we have con-
tracted for placement in Blaine County youth detention facility
about 25 miles away. However, this facility will close shortly. It
does not meet State standards. It has not provided counseling or
treatment for the youth detention. I want to put on the record, too,
there is no mental health help for these individuals as well.

Limited funding has exhausted the youth, and they have to be
detained on Fort Belknap in the same environment as adults.
There is limited funding for counseling and treatment for youth
and their families. Many families simply do not have the resources
to travel to Great Falls and visit their children.

For nearly 6 months of the year, traveling such distances is sim-
ply dangerous because of the cold weather and difficult roads. We
need a solution at Fort Belknap to detain youth locally, provide
timely return to the youth to make a difference in their lives; to
encourage them to go on.

I want to thank the committee for listening to our testimony
today. We ask the committee to please help provide funding for jail
and detention facilities. I want to thank the committee. Thank you.
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(Prepared statement of Mr. Martin appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you for your testimony. In listening to all
of your testimony, I just mentioned to staff, my gosh, the numbers
sound like something you would find in Iraq, not the United States.
They are just deplorable.

Go ahead, our last person who will testify is Fred Guardipee.

STATEMENT OF FRED GUARDIPEE, COUNCIL MEMBER, CHAIR-
MAN OF HEALTH, EDUCATION AND SOCIAL SERVICES
COMMITTEE, BLACKFEET TRIBAL BUSINESS COUNCIL

Mr. GUARDIPEE. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank
the Chairman, Vice Chairman and members of the committee. My
name is Fred Guardipee. I am a member of the Blackfeet Tribal
Business Council for the Blackfeet Tribe in Browning, MT. We are
in the northwestern part of the State. I am also the chairman of
the Blackfeet Tribal Council Business Law and Order Committee.

I want to talk about the detention facilities on the Blackfeet Na-
tion. Our reservation jail was built back in 1970, as were most of
the facilities we were discussing this morning. It was built to hold
35 prisoners. At the time I was working there as a law enforcement
officer, it was probably one of the most modern facilities in that
area.

However, today that facility has deteriorated. In 1995, the Black-
feet Nation was operating the facility. It was then under a 638-con-
tract that the BIA took over the operations of that facility. Then
the tribe operated it in conjunction with the Bureau under a 638-
contract until 2002, on a resumption of the BIA law enforcement
services.

However, that facility now, it has become a problem. It is unsani-
tary. There is no ventilation. The heating system does not work,
the showers. It was made to hold 35 prisoners, but as many as 250
prisoners have been held in there at one time. They are sleeping
on floors. They have very little bathroom facilities. Consequently,
they are urinating and defecating on the floors. When you enter the
facility, that smell stays with you. It stays with your clothing when
you leave. I worked in that building for a number of years.

The plumbing system is inadequate. It does not work. We have
had shut downs of our water. Qur water system that is used to pro-
vide drinking water is not drinkable. It is very bad. We have had
to utilize the bottled water system for years, for our prisoners.

On the Blackfeet Nation, we have around 15,000 tribal members
enrolled. We have about 10,000 living on the reservation. We are
bordered on the north by the Canadian border and on the west by
Glacier National Park. Those 10,000 members are there year-round
residents. However, during the summer months that population in-
creases to over 2 million people passing through our Blackfeet Na-
tion.

We hold tribal, State and Federal prisoners, from murderers to
vagrants in our facility. Yet it is not adequate. It is not safe. There
is a danger to our staff. Qur staff have been assaulted and seri-
ously injured in this facility over the years.

The suicide rate, the attempt rate, it is almost one attempt daily,
and we have had over the past 5 years at least five successful sui-
cides or deaths in our facility.
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We have brought this to the attention of the BIA. I have myself
personally on many occasions, the conditions of this facility, asking
for renovations. They do bring paint. In a couple of instances, we
painted the place and found out the paint was not suitable. It was
contaminated and we ha to scrape the whole thing back out and
start over again.

The ventilation system is so bad that there is no fresh air coming
into the facility in the summertime. There was no control over the
heat. The heat runs consistently. The furnace is full blast. There
is no cool air coming in there.

So if it is 90 degrees outside, it is probably 110 degrees inside
those facilities. These inmates are being held from 6 hours to one
year in that facility, due to the nature of the crimes. We have every
major crime on our reservation, unfortunately. With the drugs, the
meth operations, we have ongoing operations on the Blackfeet Na-
tion.

We also have the manufacturing of drugs, and drugs being trans-
ported from the Canadian side, passing through unprotected border
stations that are not patrolled by the Border Patrol or anyone else.
We have about five entrances from Canada, where they are unpro-
tected. The Canadian individuals have keys to the gates. They
enter our Nation without any supervision at all. They just come
through, open the gate and go, and lock it back up and come into
our Nation, into the United States, and they are not asked by any-
one or stopped by any Federal agency to check whatever they are
bringing in.

Just recently, we had what we call the mad cow. We had live-
stock entering our Nation through those unprotected border sta-
tions. We have chemicals that are banned in the United States that
are being brought down through our Nation on these unprotected
stations on our border.

But yet we receive no homeland security funding, or very mini-
mal. We have asked for additional patrol officers. %Ne have asked
the Border Patrol, the Customs to increase their patrols. Officers
were sent into our area, but they are not specifically working the
Blackfeet Nation. We have about 80 miles of border there with
Canada that is unprotected.

On the west, we have the Glacier National Park. We have three
entrances for tourists and other folks. Employees enter, and a lot
of things are brought into our Nation, drugs and individuals that
are hiding from law enforcement are found in our Nation, in our
forests. Several of these people have been caught hiding out in our
forests up there.

Over the years, this facility has been very underfunded. We have
asked many times to beef up the staff, the Blackfeet Tribe. We
have about a $5-million budget that we are called upon to serve the
Blackfeet Nation of almost 10,000 people that live there. We were
operating under 638 contracts that when they were originally writ-
ten were for about $4.5 million, but were never funded beyond $1.2
million for law enforcement services for the Blackfeet Nation.

Presently, the Bureau took over operations, an emergency re-
assumption in 2000. The conditions have not changed. The law en-
forcement services are still inadequate. We have seven commu-
nities that are not being served by law enforcement. We are now
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Guardipee.

I have a couple of questions. I might mention, though, Secretary
Anderson has stayed around to hear your testimony. I am sure this
emphasizes the magnitude of the problems. With 240 Alaskan vil-
lages and roughly 300 reservations nationwide, and him only being
in office 6 months, give him a little time. He has been on the road
almost constantly trying to visit reservations. I think he is doing
his very best to do that.

Let me ask, particularly since we have two tribes from Montana,
I mentioned earlier the question of regional facilities. Would you
think in Montana that that would work, to have a regional correc-
tional facility in Montana so all the tribes could use it?

Mr. MARTIN. I do not know if it will work because every tribe has
their different ways of rehabilitation throu%h spiritual or through
medical. Plus, you have to put in the cost of transportation. Where
is it going to be? The nearest McDonald’s for us is 91 miles; or the
nearest jail for our children is 150 miles. So every reservation, and
there are seven reservations in Montana, where are you going to
put it where one tribe can be equally driven. Then you are going
to look at overtime for your police officers because there is not
enough money for police officers, and there is a shortage of police
officers.

So I really do not think that would work. In my own o?'nion, just
for the budgetary problems that each tribe has individually.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask something else then. The Southern
Utes have testified that they got tired of waiting for Federal fund-
ing and so they finally built a new facility with tax-exempt bond-
ing. Is that correct, Chairman Richards?

Mr. RICHARDS. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Have the other tribes, the Navajos or your tribe,
thought of doing that?

Mr. GUARDIPEE. Yes; we are in the process of doing that, Mr.
Chairman. We are exploring that, working with financial institu-
tions within our area.

On the first question you asked, Mr. Chairman, we have a little
different philosophy in that we need to improve the facilities on In-
dian Nations themselves. I agree with Mr. Martin. However, there
is a regional facility that is being discussed in the State of Mon-
tana for holding juveniles, rather than adults. We are looking at
that proposal ami it is being discussed by the Montana-Wyoming
tribal leaders council, to look at maybe possibly three juvenile re-
gional facilities, because there are none, basically, outside of Black-
eet, that these people can utilize. We discussed that about 1
month ago at our meeting in Billings, that we would like to look
at that proposal for the juveniles,

The CHAIRMAN, There is some kind of a facility in Sheridan, WY
that a lot of Wyoming and Montana tribal members go to. I think
it is a hospital, though. Is that just an alcohol recovery program
or are there detention programs there, too?

Mr. GUARDIPEE. What I know, Mr. Chairman, is that it is an al-
cohol and drug recovery program at this point. They do not nec-
essarily hold detention.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. MacDonald-Lonetree, what do you think
about bonding as a mechanism for building facilities?
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Ms. MACDONALD-LONETREE. The Navajo Nation has been explor-
ing other options for our detention facilities. But one thing is para-
mount, and that is that our program, as Ms. Juan-Saunders had
mentioned earlier, is 638. We do have a 638-contract. We have
been severely underfunded through that contract to even maintain
what we have.

So as we look at options, one of them is a bond option that the
Navajo Nation is cxploring, and that has yet to even come before
the full Navajo Nation Council for approval. But from the Division
of Public Safety for Navajo, we are exploring other options for fund-
ing, but we would like to work with our trustee, tge BIA, to find
out how we might be able to get or reorganize some of the funding
that they have there to meet our needs on Navajo. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Senator Inouye, did you have further questions?

Senator INOUYE. All I can say is, once again this has been the
most depressing hearing I have participated in. I can assure you
that we will do our very best.

My only regret is that our colleagues are not here. They should
have heard this.

The CHAIRMAN. I think so, too. The numbers you expressed are
something, as one of the panelists mentioned, are like a third world
country. It is hard to believe that those problems could actually
exist in a country that can fly to the moon or provide miracle drugs
worldwide for people who are in poor health, or things of that na-
ture. It is just phenomenal numbers.

But as with the other panels, I would request if you have some
specific suggestions about what we might frame up. I understand
that the lack of resources, that is, money, is always a problem and
will probably continue to be, with a very fast birth rate in Indian
country, but there might be something we can do that is concrete
and advantageous to tribes. If you would maybe submit some sug-
gestions to staff, I certainly would appreciate it.

Thank you again. We will keep the record open for two weeks for
any additional comments from our panelists or anybody in the au-
dience, and we may submit some questions in writing to have you
answer.

Thank you. This hearing is adjourned.

{Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m., the committee was adjourned, to re-
convene at the call of the Chair.]
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ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. BEN NIGHTHORSE CAMPBELL, U.S. SENATOR FROM
COLORADO, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

Good morning and welcome. This morning the committee is conducting an over-
silght hearing on “Issues and Problems Related to Conditions of Tribal Detention Fa-
cilities”.

Several weeks back this matter was splashed across the pages of major news-

apers—such as USA Today—across the country. The articles discussed the ongoing

ederal probe into tribal prison deaths that, as we now know, has revealed in-
stances of inmate abuse, prison mismanagement, neglect, escapes, deaths, at-
tempted suicides, inhumane conditions, overcrowding, as well as safety issues, staff-
ing shortages, inmate access to weapons and poor prisoner monitoring and super-
vision.

In fact, one story reported that the lack of prison monitoring resulted in the tragic
death of a 16-year-old girl in Oregon.

This situation is inexcusable and should not be happening.

In April 2004, the Inspector General of the Department of the Interior issued an
interim report on the dire conditions and operations of these facilities. In its report,
the Inspector General discussed the many problems associated with these detention
facilities and made four recommendations to be implemented immediately to pre-
vent further life-threatening situations.

The Inspector General’s report does not place the physical condition or operation
of these facilities in a good light and justifies immediate action.

In order to determine exactly what is happening and what we can do about it,
this morning the committee will hear from witnesses from Federal agencies and In-
dian tribes to share their thoughts and experiences with us.

I thank all the witnesses for appearing today and I look forward to hearing their
testimony as well as any recommendations they may have to improve this situation.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. ToM DASCHLE, U.S. SENATOR FROM SOUTH DAKOTA

Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vice Chairman, and members of the commit-
tee. As many of you know, USA Today recently reported that Federal investigators
have uncovered evidence of abuse, neglect, and inhumane conditions in Native
American prisons and jails. This troubling report suggests that the conditions in In-
dian detention facilities are not improving, and, in fact, appear to be getting worse.
It is my hope that this hearing will help to shed additional light on these allega-
tions, and lead to solutions to improve conditions in facilities across Indian country.

According to recent statistics, from the Department of Justice report on Indian
jails and prisons, there are 70 detention facilities in Indian country, supervising ap-
proximate}{ 2,100 inmates. Many of these facilities are in an appalling state of dis-
repair, and face problems that range from overcrowding and understaffing to sheer
neglect and abuse.
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According to the most, recent statistics from the Department of Justice, over one-
half of all detention facilities in Indian country were operating at 100-percent capac-
ity in 2002, and 19 were operating at 150-percent or higher capacit}y{. Of those 19,
three are located in my State of South Dakota: Rosebud’s Medicine Root Detention
Center, operating at 250-percent capacity; Crow Creek’s Fort Thompson Jail, operat-
ing at 242-percent capacity; and the Pine Ridge Correctional Facility, which is oper-
ating at a staggering 400 percent of its capacity.

Inmates in South Dakota’s BIA facilities are housed in dilapidated buildings and
are forced to endure extraordinarily harsh conditions. Even though the Lower Brule-
tribal detention facility was condemned by the BIA in 1987, it was still being used
to house inmates as recently as 2 years ago. Because the new facility is still under
construction, Lower Brule prisoners are sent 13 miles away, across the Missouri
River, to the Crow Creek facility in Fort Thompson. Because there aren’t enough
BIA officers to transport them back to Lower Brule, detainees released from Crow
Creek are often forced to make the return trip to Lower Brule on foot. It is shocking
that this is allowed to happen in South Dakota, which routinely experiences harsh
winters and sub zero temperatures. Moreover, the Fort Thompson facility is in
equally bad shape. One person serves as both police dispatcher and detention officer
in a facility that houses up to 30 prisoners.

These conditions have a devastating impact on prisoners. Nationally, between
July 1, 2001, and June 30, 2002, 282 inmates in tribal jails attempted suicide, up
from 169 the Erevious year. In the last 5 years, the number of admissions rose 32
percent, and the annual number of attempted suicides more than doubled from 133
to 282. On Crow Creek, which encompasses most of one of the most impoverished
counties in the United States and experiences inordinate suicide rates among its
general population, several suicides have occurred in the local jail.

Even more troubling, inadequate detention facilities pose a serious threat to the
surrounding communities. With a limited number of officers responsible for large in-
mate populations, the risk of prisoner violence—against both prison staff and, in the
event of an escape, local citizens is much greater. Moreover, the culture of neglect
and abuse found in many of our Indian jails is indicative of broader trends within
the communities. The Crow Creek jail doubles as a suicide watch center for troubled
teens, since there is nowhere else in the community to take them. Several Emer-
gency Medical Technicians [EMT’s) and law enforcement personnel have either re-
signed, or are on the brink of resigning, due to the stress of the situation. Law en-
forcement officials are at a loss about how to address this disturbing pattern, and
are overwhelmed by the feelings of hopelessness that accompany it.

Clearly, the impact that overcrowding, dilapidated conditions, and neglect is hav-
ing on inmates in these facilities, as well as local communities, is reaching a critical
mass—both in South Dakota and across the Nation—and we must act now to re-
verse the trend. While addressing the problems that exist in jails and prisons clear-
ly isn’t the whole answer, such an approach will meet a critical need in Indian coun-
try, and will represent an important step toward increasing public safety and reduc-
ing incidences of abuse and neglect.

We can start by increasing funding for BIA facilities. Unfortunately, this Adminis-
tration has demonstrated a complete unwillingness to give Indian detention facili-
ties the resources they need, and has actually reduced funding for jails and prisons
in Indian country. It wasn't always so bad. Under the Clinton Administration, then-
Attorney General Janet Reno created the Deﬂartment of Justice-Department of Inte-
rior Indian Law Enforcement initiative with the objective of creating an effective
way to address law enforcement, facilities, juvenile justice, and rehabilitation efforts
in Indian country. Although funding for these programs—which increased under the
Clinton Administration and was consistent until the fiscal year 2002 appropriations
cycle—was not enough to meet all of Indian country’s needs, the initiative rep-
resented an unprecedented step toward addressing some of these problems.

Unfortunately, the current Administration, while budgeting hundreds of millions
of dollars for Federal prison construction, has proposed eliminating the tribal facility
program for the second year in a row. While Congress appropriated $35 million per
year for construction of BIA detention facilities between 2000 and 2002, we appro-
priated only $2 million in fiscal year 2004. Now, with an even tighter budget to
work with, the outlook for this year is especially bleak, and conditions at BIA facili-
ties are likely to get even worse.

For too long, we have neglected our obligations to Native Americans. We are see-
ing the effects of that neglect in South Dakota. These are once again examples of
the abrogation of the trust responsibility by the Federal Government to the tribes
and its people.

We need to do a better job funding Indian detention centers, and we need to do
more to address public safety, tribaf courts, and rehabilitation efforts. We cannot
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ask tribes to choose between funding crisis intervention and law enforcement. We
cannot force tribes to make the choice between funding education and after-school
programs for their children, and repairing cracked walls and inoperable surveillance
cameras in their jails.

While national rates are the lowest in years, crime on Indian lands continues to
rise. Particularly disturbing is the violent nature of this crime; violence against
women, juvenile and gang crime, and child abuse remain serious problems. The Bu-
reau of Justice Statistics. reports that American Indians experience the highest
crime victimization rates in the Nation—almost twice the national average.

Mr. Chairman, the issues we are discussing today are of critical importance. If
this were happeniné in any other part of the country, it would be met with public
outrage and swift Government action. However, in Indian country, it is met with
silence and reduced funding. For the safety of our Indian people and the well-being
of their communities, we must take action.

I look forward to working with this committee, and other relevant committees, to
address these important issues.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EARL E. DEVANEY, INSPECTOR GENERAL, DEPARTMENT OF
THE INTERIOR, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I want to thank you for the oppor-
tunity to address the committee this merning concerning the state of detention fa-
cilities in Indian country.

In September 2003, my office began an assessment of Indian country detention
facilities. I initiated this assessment following a conversation with the Chair of the
Attorney General's Advisory Committee on Indian country, U.S. Attorney for the
District of Minnesota, Thomas Heffelfinger, who had expressed his general concerns
to me about the overcrowding and poor conditions of Indian country jails. I then dis-
covered that these same concerns had been articulated for years by the Department
of Justice in numerous reports. My office had also been receiving unofficial reports
of appalling conditions at the detention facilities in Indian country. With all this in-
formation, I felt compelled to address these concerns immediately.

We selected a team of seasoned investigators and auditors to visit a predeter-
mined number of facilities and collect information about their management and op-
eration. Our focus was on whether the funds designated for Indian country deten-
tion facilities were being properly expended and whether these facilities were safe
and secure.

I would like to point out that we began our assessment well before the confirma-
tion of the present Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs, and prior to any of the
recent media disclosures of allegations made by a former BIA law enforcement offi-
cial. While we have completed all our planned site visits, we have not finished our
analysis of the funding issues or BIA’s management of the Detention Program. How-
ever, given the committee’s interest in this issue, I will gladly summarize our find-
ings, thus far, and share with the committee the same concerns I shared with Sec-
retary Norton in April of this year when I gave her an interim report on the deplor-
able conditions we were finding at some of these facilities. Thus, my report to her
then and to you today, focuses primarily on deaths, attempted suicides, escapes of
inmates and officer safety issues. While we have visited only 27 of the 74 detention
facilities in Indian country, we assume that similar incidents have occurred at other
detention facilities. Therefore, we believe it is imperative that BIA takes immediate
action to alleviate these potentially life-threatening situations at all Indian deten-
tion facilities.

Under the Indian Law Enforcement Reform Act of 1990, BIA is required to pro-
vide law enforcement services on reservations. In addition, under the Indian Self-
Determination Act, BIA provides funding to tribes for detention services. Of the 74
detention facilities in Indian country, 20 are operated by BIA’s Office of Law En-
forcement Services [OLES], 46 receive BIA funding for detention services under
Public Law 96-638, and 8 are operated by tribes. Of the 74 facilities, 28 house adult
ir}{nates. 11 house juveniles, and 35 house a combination of both adults and juve-
niles.

For many years the BIA detention program has been characterized as drastically
understaffed, underfunded, and poorly managed. BIA’s Director of Law Enforcement
has oversight authority for BIA-operated and 638-contract detention facilities. Until
veléy recently the Director oversaw these facilities through six district commanders
and with a three person detention staff at OLES Headquarters.

In most of the facilities we have visited, basic jail administration procedures are
not followed and many detention managers and their staff have not received profes-
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sional, certified training in detention procedures. In fact, BIA OLES officials admit-
ted to us that none of their detention facilities “come close” to meeting BIA’s stand-
ards for operation, which derive from nationally recognized detention standards.
BIA’s detention program is riddled with problems and, in our opinion, is a national
disgrace with many facilities having conditions comparable to those found in third-
world countries. Unfortunately, BIA appears to have had a “laissez-faire” attitude
in regard to these horrific conditions at its detention facilities.

Based on our visits, we discovered that serious incidents are not always commu-
nicated up the chain of command. Our review of the Serious Incident Log main-
tained by the OLES detention program and a similar log kept by the OLES internal
affairs unit revealed that many of the incidents we identified occurring within the
last 3 years were not contained in these logs. In fact, during this 3-year timeframe
we found close to 500 serious incidents—including deaths, suicide attempts, and es-
capes that were either undocumented or not reported to the BIA/OLES.

The following are some examples of the serious situations we have identified so
far in our assessment.

Deaths and Suicides: We learned of 10 deaths from the facilities we visited.
Five of these deaths were suicides and five were non-suicides. Inexplicably, only five
of these deaths had been reported to OLES. Among those deaths reported to OLES
is the recent death of a 16-year-old student who died while in a detention cell at
the Chemawa Indian School in Oregon. BIA operates the boarding school which has
a detention facility. This case is under active investigation by my office in conjunc-
tion with the U.S. Attorney in Portland, OR.

In March 2003, a 15-year-old inmate hanged herself at the BIA-operated Zuni
Adult and Juvenile Detention Facility in New Mexico. According to the facility direc-
tor, correctional officers at the time were “off-line for aﬁproximatel 30 minutes,”
handling other duties, and were not properly overseeing the cell population.

Similarly, at the BIA-operated Hopi Adult and Juvenile Facility in Arizona, an in-
toxicated inmate died of asphyxiation in 2003. According to the Acting Lead Correc-
tional Officer, this occurred because the two officers on duty were “more interested
in cleaning up the office” than observing inmates.

Attempted Suicides: Based on our Fmdings, suicide attempts appear to be a reg-
ular occurrence at many of these facilities. At the BIA-run Northern Cheyenne De-
tention Facility in Montana there have been an alarming 41 suicide attempts within
the last 3 years. Only two of those incidents were actually reported to the OLES.

At many of the facilities, we found multiple suicide attempts made by the same
inmate. For example, during 2001, an individual detained at the Shiprock facility
in New Mexico attempted to hang himself seven times using articles of clothing or
towels left in the cell. The correction officer’s response was quite elementary—if the
inmate tried to hang himself with his socks, they took his socks away; if he tried
to hang himself with his towel, they took the towel away—until finally the inmate
was left in his cell without any clothing.

Prisoner Escapes: For the most part, the correctional officers at these facilities
convey stories of prisoner escapes with an air of casual inevitability. In fact, our im-
pression is one oP collective acceptance. In our interviews, correctional officers who
discussed escapes also told us that it is simply not possible to prevent inmates from
escaping. Since the majority of these facilities often function with onlx a single offi-
cer on duty, officers explained that they simply cannot “keep an eye” on everyone.
In addition, we found that some facilities do not notify local law enforcement of pris-
oner escapes. This is not only disconcerting, it is irresponsible to allow escaped pris-
oners to travel freely in a community and surrounding areas while the locarlaw en-
forcement authorities have no information about their escapes.

Physically rundown and deplorably maintained, many of the facilities provide
ample opportunity for escape. At one facility, the chain-link fence surrounding the
outdoor recreation yard was held together and locked by a set of handcuffs because
the inmates had learned the combination to the cipher lock on the gate. While many
of the recreation yards at these facilities are fenced-in and crowned with barbed
wire, there seems to be a universal acceptance among the correctional officers that
if inmates want to climb over the fence and escape, they will.

From weakened and deteriorating locks on celrdoors to broken windows in inmate
dormitories, the interior of many of these facilities is in extremely poor condition
and therefore does nothing to deter prisoners who set out to escape. For example,
the wire-meshed windows in many of the cells at the White Buffalo Youth Detention
Center in Montana are loosely encased in a crumbling wall and, with the application
of some pressure, can be easily removed from their housing. According to the acting
director at the detention center, these “removable windows” have, in the past, pro-
vided a vehicle of escape for a number of detained youths.
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Perhaps even more disturbing than the actual circumstances and frequency of in-
mate escapes at these facilities are the lack of response and importance placed on
these incidents by those working at the facilities, both correctional officers and facil-
ity directors, alike. At the Shiprock Adult detention facility in New Mexico, one offi-
cer chuckled in response to our question about escapes, and said, “Oh yeah, they
happen.” She then said that a prisoner had escaped from her in June 2003, on foot
and in ankle-shackles while she was ushering a line of Erisoners from the facility
to the courthouse across the courtyard. Since she was the only officer on duty at
the time, she said that she could not pursue the fleeing inmate and leave the other
prisoners unattended. The officer told us that to the best of her knowledge that pris-
oner had not yet been apprehended.

Officer Safety: One of the most common ﬂroblems we found while visiting these
facilities is lack of staffing. In many cases, having only one correctional officer on
duty per shift is not unusual; it is common practice.

At Mescalero in New Mexico, a female correctional officer was working alone
when she was confronted at knife-point by a former inmate who entered the facility
through an unlocked door. Tragedy was averted when the officer locked herself into
a detention cell. An inmate at the jail convinced the intruder to leave the officer
alone, while a second inmate summoned the police.

The San Carlos facility in Arizona has only four correctional officers on staff to
operate what they feel is an overcrowded facility. To address this situation, the facil-
ity has placed a 24-hour, 7-day-a-week “lockdown” on inmates. Although lockdown
is not unusual as a short-term solution for an acute problem in a detention facility,
it could lead to an unsafe and dangerous environment long-term. At San Carlos, a
detention officer on duty has no one for back up if a medical emergency or conduct
problem arises. When an officer is working alone, he or she must either wait for
assistance or act independently, both of which risk placing themselves or inmates
in a potentially life-threatening situation.

At the Blackfeet facility in Montana, staff told us there is never more than one
correctional officer on duty. Furthermore, twice a week, the officer on duty also
functions as the facility cook to prepare inmates’ meals, leaving the facility unsuper-
vised during meal preparation time. At this same facility, one of the dispatchers
said that her husband, a correctional officer at the facility, had been working alone
and was attacked by an inmate. According to the dispatcher, the sound of the other
inmates banging on doors was the only thing that alerted her to the incident and
prevented a potential fatality. Unfortunate?, this incident does not appear to be an
excep%ior(lla] case; the BIA district commander told us, “Every officer here has been
assaulted.”

Aside from a lack of officers on staff, the current officers at these facilities are,
for the most part, poorly trained. This lack of training not only hinders the officers’
ability to properly document incidents and follow standard procedures, but also
leaves the officers unprepared to prevent physical harm that may be targeted
against them or against inmates. In fact, one district commander stated, “We've
never received any training on how to operate a detention facility.” When asked if
his facility followed BIA standards, the commander quipped, “Most BIA standards
can't be met, so why even try?”

In addition to officer safety, the safety of the inmates themselves must be consid-
ered. Officers who are improperly trained or who have not undergone thorough
background investigations may become a liability. Recently, a correctional officer
working at the White Buffalo Youth Detention Center in Montana was convicted of
raping a 17-{ear-old female inmate while transporting her from the facility to re-
ceive medical treatment.

During my discussion with the Secretary in April, I made a number of rec-
ommendations to her including instituting new reporting protocols and the prompt
investigation by BIA of any serious incident such as those I have cited today. I was
pleased by her immediate response to my briefing. Following our meeting, she
tasked Associate Deputy Secretary James Cason along with Assistant Secretary
David Anderson to begin addressing the concerns I raised. To assist them in this
effort, she also made a request to DOJ for an experienced corrections professional
from the Bureau of Prisons to be detailed to BIA. That person is now on board and
I detect a new sense of urgency about these concerns at BIA.

Our final report, which we hope to have finished at the end of the summer, will
rovide the Department with additional findings and recommendations regarding
unding, detention standards and policies, detention facility maintenance, health
care and social services at the detention facilities, and training and hiring practices
of detention personnel.

The responsibility for the conditions and failings we have found at Indian deten-
tion facilities can not be attributed to any particular individual or Administration.
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Some of these problems are decades old. Thus, the solutions will not be easy to
achieve and may take considerable time, effort and funding. However, nothing less
tllm)z]m a Herculean effort to turn these conditions around would be morally accept-
able.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DARREL MARTIN, PRESIDENT, FORT BELKNAP INDIAN COM-
MUNITY COUNCIL OF THE GROS VENTRE AND ASSINIBOINE TRIBES, FORT BELKNAP
AGENCY, MT

Greetings from the Gros Ventre and Assiniboine Tribes of the Fort Belknap In-
dian Community, Montana. On behalf of the tribal government of the tribes, I thank
you for the opportunity to provide testimony to this committee on the important
topic of tribal detention facilities.

am an enrolled member of the Gros Ventre Tribe, and serve our tribal council
as the tribal president. The Fort Belknap Indian Reservation is located in North
Central Montana, approximately 200 miles north of Billings, the largest city in Mon-
tana. Fort Belknap Agency, the location of tribal headquarters, lies about 150 miles
n?rtheast of Great Falls, MT, the closest city with a certified juvenile detention fa-
cility.

Adult Detention Facilities. At Fort Belknap, a single tribal jail provides adult de-
tention facilities to over 5,000 enrolled members. The jail was recently reviewed,
was determined deficient and can no longer house inmates for more than 72 hours.
Inmates needing to be detained are housed at the Blaine County jail, a 1-hour drive
from some of our reservation communities, or at facilities on the Fort Peck Reserva-
tion, at least a 3-hour drive from Fort Belknap Agency.

Our jail, reconstructed from other facilities about 35 years ago, is located at Fort
Belknap Agency in the northern part of our Reservation. It was condemned 10 years
ago, as not meeting jail standards. It was rehabilitated less than 10 years ago, only
to be redetermined as deficient in the last 6 months.

Our police department has had to transport prisoners on a regular basis to other
facilities. The cost of transportation has been significant, as it often requires over-
time for officers to shuttle prisoners back and forth on a drive that can be 6 hours
round trip in good weather. Qur winters are long and often bitterly cold. In poor
weather, trips can be delayed or extended to as long as 10 hours, round trip.

The lack of a local jail has caused logistical difficulties for our tribal court. The
transportation of prisoners to other jails has continued to cause budget difficulties
for our police department. Paying for offsite detention has similarly caused budget
difficulties for our police department. The lack of a local jail has affected detention
decisions by both our police department and tribal court judges. Because of the dif-
ficulties in detaining individuals, it happens that people are released who should be
detained. This causes risks to the community.

The families of detainees are often unable to travel the distances required to visit
family members. Counseling alternatives available on reservation are seldom avail-
able at distant locations.

In the last 35 years, we have watched as every other tribe in Montana has had
a new jail facility built. We don't begrudge such facilities. Other tribes certainly
have needed jails. But Fort Belknap has equally needed a facility, and has only been
able to secure moneys to rehabilitate starlﬂy inadequate buildings. Those short term
fixes have not worked. We need a long-term solution.

We can fully appreciate that money is hard to come by right now. Nevertheless,
basic law enforcement and the ability to detain people who break the law is the
most basic of governmental functions. We urgent{;/ call on Congress to help us in
this effort.

Juvenile Detention Facilities. We have never had a juvenile detention facility on
our reservation. For several years, we have contracted to place youth in the Blaine
County youth detention facility, about 25 miles away. However, this facility will
close shortly, as it does not meet state standards. It has not provided counseling
and treatment to youths detained.

The closest certified facility is located in Great Falls, MT, approximately 150
miles from Fort Belknap Agency, and nearly 200 miles from the southern commu-
nities on our reservation. These distances are simply unworkable in providing ade-
quate services to youth and their parents.

Limited funding exists to detain youths. Limited funding exists to provide coun-
seling and treatment to youth and their families. Many families simply don’t have
the resources to travel to Great Falls to visit their children. For nearly 6 months
of each year, traveling such distances is simply dangerous, because of cold weather
and difficult roads.
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We need a solution at Fort Belknap to detain youth locally. Providing timely, rou-
tine consequences to youth can make a difference in their lives. We urgently call
on Congress to help us in this effort also. Thank you for your willingness to address
these important concerns.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN YELLOW BIRD STEELE, PRESIDENT, OGLALA SI10UX
TRIBE, PINE RIDGE, SD

The Oglala Sioux Reservation is over 2 million acres in size and has a population
of approximately 50,000. We currently have three detention facilities, one of which
is a juvenile facility. Our facilities are tribally operated under a Pub. Law 93-638
contract.

The adult detention centers in Kyle and Pine Ridge contain 24 and 22 beds, re-
spectively. The Pine Ridge Correctional Facility is currently staffed by nine correc-
tional officers, one lead officer, one facility administrator and two cooks. We house
both male and female inmates with an average daily occupancy rate of 33 inmates
per day, therefore overcrowding is a constant problem. This is particularly true on
the first of every month throughout the year, when 100 arrests a day occur. The
overcrowding often forces us to allow offenders to go free. We are drastically under-
funded which, in addition to causing overcrowding, has burdened us with inad-
equate facilities and problems which arise from being understaffed. Qur juvenile fa-
cility is understaffed due to lack of adequate funding and our inmate to staff ratio
at the Kyle Correctional facility is 35 to 1. These problems have translated into our
inability to properly secure the facilities and the inmates.

Qur facilities are inadequate. Because the volume of inmates is greater than the
maximum capacity of the facilities, the buildings have deteriorated so that they are
in disrepair and suitable for condemnation. At the adult facilities we are unable to
provide adequate drinking water or bathroom facilities. Since we do not have suffi-
cient shower facilities, we must move inmates from cell to cell to provide them ac-
cess to a working shower. This is both time-consuming and poses security threats
particularly in regard to officers’ safety. Additionally, we have facility maintenance
deficiencies such as our ventilation system which breaks down often, particularly in
the summer months, so we are forced to use fans in the cell doorways. This too has
affected our ability to maintain a secure environment. At the Pine Ridge Correc-
tional Facility, we are plagued with inadequate lighting, no sprinkler system, and
no exercise or outdoor areas for the inmates.

Inadequate facilities and under-staffing have led to a number of escapes. From
January 1, 2004 to May 31, 2004, 30 individuals have been charged with escape
from the Pine Ridge Correctional Facility. These escapes have occurred both inside
the facility due to a lack of a secure perimeter fence and inoperable gate, and out-
side the facility during the transportation of inmates to court or to obtain health
care. Any one of these inadequacies alone is cause for concern, and yet we must deal
with all of them on a daily basis.

E(iua]ly distressing is our inability to provide onsite rehabilitation services such
as alcoholics anonymous, counseling, and traditional ceremonies. Since alcohol is il-
legal on the reservation, we have a high number of prisoners who are arrested for
intoxication, but no way to provide treatment.

To address these problems, the Oglala Sioux Tribe participates in the “Circle
Project,” a Department of Justice Demonstration Program for enhancing tribal
criminal justice programs. The Circle Project is designed to introduce a multi-dis-
ciplinary approach to unique and long-standing problems of high alcohol-related
crime rates on Reservations such as Pine Ridge. As part of the Circle Project, the
tribe has enhanced its community policing program and improved the administra-
tion of its Public Safety Department, It has also designed and is receiving construc-
tion funds from Department of Justice (DOJ) for a multi-disciplinary direct-super-
vision corrections facility on the reservation. The new facility shall combine in-pa-
tient alcohol counseling with detentions, for the first time. It will be for sentenced
individuals only. Since the new facility is not a holding facility, it will not alleviate
the overcrowding in our current facilities. Therefore, overcrowding will continue to
be a problem and we will be forced to transport/relocate inmates to other detention
facilities in other States thereby increasing our costs associated with housing and
transportation. Additionally, we are forced to use new facility transition money to
supplement existing facilities. Without this source of funding we would be forced to
cut much-needed current detention staff.

While construction efforts progress, our growing concern is the lack of funds for
the facility’s operation. The state-of-the-art facility cannot be left to sit empty or to
run inefficiently. An estimated $2,176,395.00 is nceded for detention operations and
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facilities maintenance. This funding would flow through the BIA’s Office of Law En-
forcement Services and Office of Facilitiecs Management and Construction budgets.
The BIA supports our estimated costs and has requested an increase in their appro-
priations for these purposes.

We also need funding for the operation of the detoxification aspect of the facility.
Our immediate need is the hiring of a Detox/Treatment Director to develop facility
operating standards; the estimated cost is $124,265.00. We also need overall detox/
treatment operating funds to cover staff (including the aforementioned Director) and
program costs; the estimated annual cost totals $1,602,227.00. For efficient and con-
tinuous operation, this funding must be recurring each year, not grant based, and
could be earmarked in the SAMHSA budget.

We urge Congress to look at the need for overall increases in the national budget
for these issues. We are in a crisis situation. Tribes submit their unmet needs each
year, but they are only addressed in a piecemeal manner. Lontg-term change is need-
ed in the area of Indian Detention Facilities and increased funding is a necessary
first step in meeting our specific needs, of course, but also in the overall national
budget for detention center funding. We look forward to working with Congress to
address these important issues.
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Good moming, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee. I am David Anderson,
Assistant Secretary — Indian Affairs. Thank you for inviting me to speak with you today
about the Administration’s vision to improve the Bureau of Indian Affairs’ (BIA)
detention center program. Recent events have highlighted the need to continue to
implement improvement, in addition to those changes already under way. The ultimate
goal is to improve the delivery of services to tribes and individuals who are serviced by
BIA owned and funded detention facilities.

Until the 1960's, jail construction on Indian lands was very limited.
Department of Justice Law Enforcement Administration Assistance grants
were provided for construction of jails in Indian country. Many of these
facilities, now forty years old, are still in operation today. Older detention
centers present many challenges, such as ongoing maintenance and needed
improvements to these aging, high-use facilities.

There arc seventy-four confinement facilities, detention centers, jails, and other facilities
- 1o be referred to in this testimony as “detention centers” — opetated by tribal authorities
or the Bureau of Indian Affairs in Indian Country. Thirty-nine facilities are BIA owned.
Nineteen facilities are BIA operated. Three of these detention centers do not house
inmates and are used for Law Enforcement offices. The remaining thirty-five detention
centers are owned and operated by tribes, cither independently or through P.L. §3-638
contracts or self-governance compacts. All of the Indian detention facilities are designed
for short-term detention and have difficulties accommodating long-term sentences.

In February 2004, when I became Assistant Secretary ~ Indian Affairs, T was briefed on
Indian country detention programs and the ongoing challenges related to the physical
conditions and management structure. At this bricfing 1 immediately determined that
critical improvements were needed, in addition to those that were already underway.
Since February, thc BIA has taken immediate and proactive steps to identify the
deficiencics at the detention centers and to take appropriate action.
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Within forty-eight hours of my February briefing, 1 assigned key personnel to be
responsible for identifying and addressing detention center issues. Thirty-nine of the
BIA owned detention centers were inspected for operational, health, and safety concerns
by March 10, 2004. The twenty worst detention centers that are owned by the BIA were
also inspected for structural, plumbing, electrical and environmental concems by March
10, 2004. The remaining nineteen were inspected for structural, plumbing, electrical and
environmental concerns by June 1, 2004. Inspections were completed in compliancc
with BIA handbooks that are based upon national standards such as American
Correctional Association Standards, uniform building codes, National Fire Life - Safety
codes, and all pertinent environmental standards.

The thirty-nine BIA owned detention centers were inspected to determine necessary
repairs, whether minor or major. All needed repairs are entered into the BIA's Facility
Management Information System for tracking of project completion and full financial
accountability. Facilitics staff members were instructed to immediately make low cost
repairs.

This year, 2004, we have dedicated a total of about $6.4 million to address the normal
annual facilities operations as well as facilities, safety and environmental deficiencies
concems. Approximately $4 million of this amount will be used for repair of the
deficiency items and the balance will be used for operational costs such as utilities and
staffing. About 84% of this funding has already been distributed to the detention centers
for completion of the identified repairs and normal annual operating expenses. In
addition, about 40% of the immediate repairs have been completed.

The Office of Facilities Management and Construction and the Office of Law
Enforcement Services have already begun corrective actions to reduce threats of harm to
life and property. These actions include: (1) closing unsafe facilities; (2) revising the
procedures for reporting and reviewing serious incidents; (3) inspecting Indian Country
detention centers for compliance with national law enforcement, facility, safety and
environmental standards; (4) initiating capital improvements to correct imminently
hazardous or mission critical deficiencies; (5) identifying funds to address immediate
shortfalls in law enforcement staffing and operations for BIA-funded facilities; and (6)
standardizing detention facility inspections.

In 2003, the BIA developed and implemented a strategy for improving the
corrections program. As part of this strategy, a Detention Specialist Position
was created at the law enforcement central office to provide assistance to
staff for its implementation. I have made this issue a priority. Within the
past four months, [ have taken critical steps to continue to improve the detention
program management system. I have further assigned a person within the Office
of Facilities Management and Construction to work only on oversight of
detention center projects. 1 have directed the hiring of District Detention
Specialists for the purpose of providing improved on-site assistance for
Indian communities.
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1 have also directed the BIA to enter into partnerships with outside entities in order to
improve the overall management of the Indian Country detention and corrections
program. One such partnership is with thc Bureau of Prisons. The Bureau of Prisons
will evaluate the Indian Country detention and corrections program. This summer,
within a four 1o five week period, representatives from the Bureau of Prisons will visit
both BIA and tribal detention centers.

In the near future, a multi-disciplinary Federal-Tribal workgroup, which will include
representatives from the Bureau of Prisons, will develop a performance-based
management model to respond to the needs of Indian country. This model will also
incorporate measurable outcome-based performance goals that will improve the
management of misdemeanant populations in Indian country detention centers.
Additionally, we envision the model will put into practice nationally-recognized
standards and institutionalized systems of control to ensure compliance with program
standards and promote best practices.

We are also working closely with the Department of Justice to implement vital Indian
Country law enforcement best practices. For example, twenty new detention centers,
funded by Department of Justice grants, have been constructed in Indian country and we
have developed plans to adequately staff, operate and maintain these new facilities.

The BIA plans to work with tribes to find solutions to the long-term challenges of
providing safe conditions at Indian country detention centers. The Office of Law
Enforcement Services is working cooperatively with tribes and tribal law enforcement to:
reduce overcrowding, place juvcniles in appropriate facilitics, develop uniform
management standards, and gather detention statistics. These efforts are already
underway. Based on our success thus far, I am optimistic about our ongoing and future
improvements in Indian Country detention centers.

This concludes my prepared statement. [ will be happy to answer any questions you may
have.
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Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vice-Chairman Inouye, and members of the Committee, my
name is Tracy Henke and I serve as the Deputy Associate Attorney General for the
Department of Justice. Thank you for the opportunity to discuss the Department’s
limited role with tribal detention facilities.

Today, thirty-three states contain approximately 300 Indian land areas or
reservations. Jurisdiction over crimes in Indian country depends on several factors,
including the identity of the victim and the offender, the severity of the crime, and where
the crime was committed.

There are two groups of Indian offenders who may be in federal custody. First,
there are prisoners who have committed an offense under federal lJaw. Often, these
offenses fall under 18 U.S.C. § 1152 and § 1153. Section 1153, known as the Major
Crimes Act, gives the federal government jurisdiction to prosecute certain enumerated
serious offenses, such as murder, manslaughter, rape, aggravated assault, and child sexual
abuse, when they are committed by Indians in Indian country (Tribes also have
concurrent jurisdiction to prosecute Major Crimes, although tribes are limited by statute
to imposing one-year prison sentences and $5, 000 fines). Section 1152, known as the
Indian Country Crimes Act, gives the federal government exclusive jurisdiction to
prosecute all crimes committed by non-Indians against Indian victims. Section 1152 also
grants the Federal Government jurisdiction to prosecute minor crimes by Indians against
non-Indians, although that jurisdiction is shared with tribes. Offenders in this category
are under the jurisdiction of the Bureau of Prisons (BOP), and not in Indian tribal

facilities.
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The second group are prisoners who have committed offenses under tribal law.
Indian prisoners in this group arc under the jurisdiction of the tribe whose law has been
violated. As part of their inherent sovereignty, Indian tribes have jurisdiction to
prosecute all crimes committed under tribal law by Indians in Indian country. These
prisoners are generally in facilities operated by the Bureau of Indian A ffairs (BIA) or the
tribal government. Currently, of the 74 facilities in Indian country, 39 are owned by the
BIA. Of the thirty-nine BIA facilities, 19 are operated by BLA and the operations of the
remaining 20 are contracted out. The remaining 35 facilities are owned and operated by
tribal governments under PL 93-638 contracts.

The Department of Justice’s involvement with Indian country detention facilities
is generally limited to our Correctional Facilities on Tribal Lands Program. This
program, authorized by Section 20109, Subtitlc A of Title LI of the Violent Crime Control

and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 (42 U.S.C. Section 13701 et seq.) provides funds to

American Indian and Alaska Native tribes to construct correctional facilities on tribal
lands for the incarceration of offenders subject to tribal jurisdiction. Corrections facility
is defined as a residential facility that houses adult or juvenile offenders accused or
adjudicated of a crime.

Specifically, the Department of Justice has administered tribal correctional facility
grants totaling $19,453,000 in FY 2001; $35,191,000 in FY 2002; $4,967,000 in FY
2003; and $1,895,000 in FY 2004. It is important to understand that these grants are
statutorily limited to “brick and mortar” construction costs only. Grantees are

responsible for fully supporting, operating, and maintaining these correctional facilities.
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Since the inception and funding of the program, the Department of Justice has
provided funding to 23 tribes for jail construction. Of these 23 facilities, 8 facilities are
exclusively juvenile, 12 are combined adult/juvenile, and 3 are exclusively adult. All 23
tribes are actively implementing design or construction initiatives. Some have added
beds to existing facilities, but most involve new construction. Proposed facilities range in
size from 8 to 68 beds.

In addition to the Correctional Facilities on Tribal Lands Program, the
Department’s Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS) compiles statistics rclating to detention
facilities in Indian country. In November 2003, the BJS published “Jails in Indian
Country, 2002,” the most recent survey of adult and juvenile detention centers in Indian
country. Data for the BJS bulletin was obtained by mailed questionnaires accompanied
by follow-up phone calis and facsimiles. In total, 68 of the facilities in Indian country
responded. For the Committee's review, copies of the BJS bulletin, “Jails in Indian
Country, 2002,” as well as the BJS questionnaire sent to the detention facilities have been
provided. It is important to note that while the BIS bulletin contains statistical
information about Indian detention facilities, it does not gather information regarding
conditions in the jails.

As the Administration, through BIA, works to improve Indian detention facilities,
the Department of Justice will continue to assist as we are able. Most recently, an
experienced administrator from the Department’s Bureau of Prisons was detailed to the
BIA to assist in the development of strategies to improve the delivery of detention
services in Indian country. The Department of Justice looks forward to his opportunity to

work with the Department of Interior to address this issuc.
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Mr. Chairman, Attorney General Ashcroft has pledged 10 honor our Federal trust
responsibility and to work with sovereign Indian Nations on a government-to-government
basis. The Attomey General and the entire Justice Department will honor this
commitment and continue to assist tribal justice systems in their effort to promote safe
communities. We also recognize that the most effective solutions to the problems facing
tribes comes from the tribes themselves, and that our role is to help them develop and
implement their own law enforcement, detention, and criminal justice strategies.

I welcome the opportunity to answer any questions you or members of the

committee may have.
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Triboa rotain Jurisdiction over many
crimos by American indians and
Alaska Natives in Indlan country

Thirty-three Statas contain approxi-
matoly 300 Indlan tand areas or reser-
vations. Generaliy the local governing
authority on Indian lands s o tribal

or council. Jurisdicth

over ¢rimas in Indian country depends
on soveral factors, Inciuding the identity
of the victim end the offendar, the
saverity of the crimo, and where the
crima was committed. (See box
below.) Tribal authority to sentence
offanders is limited to0 1 yaar of imprig-
onment and 3 $5,000 fine or both
(25U.5.C. § 1302(7)).

City or county jails held 3 timos as
many American Indians as jalls in
tndian country. (Amencan Indians in
this report includes Alaska Natives.)
At midyear 2002 local jails held an
estimated 8,000 American Indians,
some of whom may have been adjudi-
cated by a tribal criminal justice system
and housed in jails under contract with
tribat governments. Ovorall. State,
Federal, local. and tribal authorities
were supervising 47,724 American
indians. Moat were under community
supervision (25,479)

A total of 22,245 American Indians
were in custody at midyear 2002, most
of whom wero held in State prison
(12.924).

Criminal Jurtsdlction In indian country

Tribal jurtsdiction

+ Crimes commited by Lilians in indizn
country. Sentances & Emited o 1 year
and 8 $3,000 fing per offense of doth.
23US.C. § 1302

Federst jurtzdiction

« 14 crimes under (he Major Crtmes Act
0f1885. 18US.C.§ 152

Stato jurlsdletion

« All crimes on tnbal lands speatfiod under
Public Lsw 280, 18 U.S.C. § 1162

Comnal
depends 0 seversl lactons,
icenttry of the defandant, victim, type ol
offense, end whero tho crime was committed.

Ravised ¥/504, th
E—
Number of Amedicsn  Overall, the number of persons held in
Indiang and Alsska {ndizn country jails fluctuated betweon
Totat ey f‘.’.’"’ 209:h zml Jure 2002 (Rgure 1).
lnL mmz. midyosr 2002 a:.ns during the 12 months, June of each
Jals J"m country zﬁ: yezr was among the months with tho
Stase prizons 12,024 targest custody counts. In 2002 the
Fadoral pisons 1318 smaflest jail inmate populaticn
25479 occurred in February — based on 62
StatesFoderal, 1273101 . jails and exciuding 8 facilities unable to
Probation 20577 report complete data.
Paccie 4.028
Indian , M 81 2002 14
Tiaiostom o N ey TR 0 L0 of confined tnmatos hotd

On July 1, 2002, 2,752,158 American
Indians and Alaska Natives lived in the
Unitas States (U.S. Census Burcau,
National Populations Estimates, tabie
NA-EST2002-ASRO-04). American
Indians account for under 1% of the
U.S. rosident population and around
1% of those in custody of jails or
prisons.

At midyear 2002 the rate of incaresro-
tion in prison and jell for Amarican
indians was abott 15% higher than the
overall nstional rato, Fedaral and Stato
prison and jaA authorities held 808
American indiane per 100.000 Indians,
compared to 702 persons of all races
per 100,000 U.S. residents.

tndlan country jall population roso
5% batween July 2001 and Juno
2002

Al midyear 2002 Jgils in Indian country
supervised 2,080 persons, up from
2,030 in 2001, Noarly all (2,006) were
held in jsils, with an sdditional 74
parsons being supervised in the
community (teble 1), The number of
inmates in custody increased 5% from
the previcus yeer, when 1,912 inmotas
were being housed.

Persons under community supervision
decreased 37% (74 in 2002 down from
118 in 2001).

2 Jails in Indisn Country, 2002

Number of persons

Type of superdsion 20022001
Total 4 18
0 1
Homo detention 3 0
Communlty service ? ¥
Day reportng L) 1
Wweehond pogrem 55 2
Omer ) L]

On June 28, 2002, jails in Indian
country held 1,120 convicted offenders
and 857 inmatss who were uncon-
victed or awaiting trial, Fifty-seven
percent of those jailed in 2002 were
convicted, down from 81% at midyear
2000 and 75% in 1999.

At midyoar 2002, 1,725 inmates were
being held for a misdemaanor, down
from 1,738 5t midyear 2001. One
hundred seven Inmates were in jail for
a felony, 8 5% decreaso from 2601,
Five inmates were being held for the
Bureau of immigration and Customs

E y the g

and Naturalization Service, for deporta-
tion, and 189 for other reasons, includ-
ing pi custody. ificati
public intoxication, status offenses, and
pending charges.

Table 1. Indlan countsy Jall Inmato
characteristics, midyesr 2001.2002
Number of persens
2002 2001
Totst 2,080 2,030
n cus! 2,008 1.012
Amllhcv 1669 1,800
Male 1399 1,368
Femasle 300 4
Juvende 307 32
Masio 219 212
Femsle (1] 100
Convictod 1.120 1,062
Unconwictod [ 134 83
Felony 107 1
Meadenesnor 1125 1738
Other 74 81
Violent offensa 690 4
owoul 220 181
Orug isw vioistion 128 130
Under community
supervision 74 118
Nole- Omana Trbal Pokics Deparment
i nol report comviction status | 2002
NoL cobectsd in 2001.
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Reovised Y504, th
T
indlan country jails op igned for multiple pants, Fon
at 126% of capacity on peak 10% were double bunked in single
day In June 2002 cells; 2% were housed in areas not
L d for

Combined, the 70 facililies had a rated
capacity to hold 2,177 persons, o 4%
incrazso from the provious year. Jads
in Indian country wore operating at
92% of capagcity on Jung 28, 2002, up
from ©1% at midyear 2001. On their
pegk day in June 2002, jails were
holding 2,737 inmates, ond operating
81 126% of cgpacily. Since 1898 the
number of inmates has increased by
19% on their peak day In June, while
capacity has increased by 12%.

2002 2001 2000 1593

Number of lvmates
Midysar 2,006 1,012 1.775 1479
PeskdayinJdune 2.707 2,666 2.441 2.308

Ratad capacty 2,477 2,101 2.076 1.945
Percont of capacty
occupled®

Midyssr 02% 91% 80% 76%

PeskdayinJuno 128 126 118 110
“Number of inmales in custody ¢vidod by
rated capacity.

ana 2%'were in helding areas or "drunk
tanks.’ Ten percent of ait inmatos were
housed in single cells or rooms.

Forty-two facilitics were operating
abova 100% of capacity in June 2002,
up from 40 the previous year (appendix
table 1, page 6). Ninsteen j23s were
operating at over 150% of capacity on
their peak day in Juns 2002, down
from 21 in 2001 {table 3). Arizona (5)
had the most facilitios above 150% of
capacity. followod by Montana (3), New
Meuxico (3), South Dakota (3), Michigan
(1), Minnesota (1), North Dakota (1),
Oragon (1), and Wyoming (1). Al least
15 jeils each year have operated sbhove
150% of capacity on their most
crowded day in June since introducing
tho aurvoy in 1898,

Tho Crow Pelico Department in
Montana reported tho highest

Most inmates in Indian country jgils
waere held in units occupied by more
than ona porson. At midyear 2002,
75% of al inmates were haid in cofls

rate on their peak day in
June (429%), up from 257% in 2001,

It housed 60 Inmates on the pack day
in June 2002, with a rated capacity

to hold 14 inmates. Four other facilities

on the poek day during June 2002

Fadities 13!
Totsl, 18 fachities

Crow Poice Department (MT)

Foni Becthold Agency (ND)

e Ruge Comachons! Facitty (SD)
Lac View Desen Polloe Department (Mi)
Tohono Q'egham Datention Conter (AZ)
Megicine Roct Detontion Cerder (SD)

above

Fort Thompson Jad (SD)

Red Lake Lew Enforcemont Services (MN)
Northern Chayenne Pohca Department (MT)
Navajo of ¢ C:

Warm Springs Detention Conter (OR)

Tacs Tnbal Detontion Center (NM)

San Carlos Jaf (AZ)

Wind River Police Depariment (WY)
Btacites! Police Depastment (MT)

Table 3. Jalls [n indlan country opersting above 150% of capacity

Navajo Department of Comeciions-Window Rocx {A2)
Navsjo Department of Comrections-Kayenta (AZ)

‘Wit Mountsin Apsche Police Department (AZ}
Navzp Deparsment of Comociions-Shiprock (NM)

reposted operating ot over 300%:
Peax Peccart of
populstion Reted  capsdlty
N c» d

1052 418 229%
6 4 9%
Q s 400
e 22 <00
15 4 78

199 M 150
60 2% 250
23 12 242%
53 22 241
“ 19 232
) n 14 E23l
9% “ 218
” s it
w02 ] 200%
8 @ 193
L] 10 190
48 2 185
72 a3 160
¢ « 159
39 23 1%

4 Jails in indian Country, 2002

Agency in North Dakota
{400%), Pine Ridgo Comections! Facil
ity in South Dakota (400%), Lac View
Ossert Polica Department in Michigan
(375%), and Tohono O’cdham Deten-
tion Center in Arizena (350%).

Since 1998 four facilities have
oporated above 150% each year:
Crow Pollce Depsrtment, Fort
Berthold Agancy, Pina Ridge
Corrections! Facility, gnd Tohono
O‘odham Detention Center.

Small facllitios reportad tho highest
occupancy rates

Nine facilities with o rated capacity

to hold fewer than 10 inmates reported
the highast occupancy rates (179%)
on their peak day in June 2002.
Occupancy was 156% of capaaty

in jads ratad to hold 10 to 24 inmates,
130% in jails rated to hold 25 to 49,
and 101% of capacity for thoso rated
to hold 50 or moro inmates.

Capacity of octupied on peak
offacty  jets day 1 Juno 2002
Total 70 126%
Fewer han
10 benates ° 179
10024 20 166
231049 2 130
$0 or more " 10

7 facilities under court ordor
or consant dacroe, the fowost
stnco 1988

Sevan jails waro under multipio court
ordars or congent decress to imit the
number of inmates they can house and
for congitions of inmate confinement.
Six faciiities were ordered to detain
Inmates in a humane condition. Wing
River Polico Department and Navajo
Department of Corrections in Chinle,
Tuba City, Window Rock, Crownpoint,
and Shiprock. The Navajo Department
of Corroctions in Chinle and Tuba City
wero also ordered to hoid inmates only
temporarily. The Pascua Yagui Law
Enforcemant Center was ordered to
separale aduits end juveniles by sight
and sound.
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Four facllitlos complotod
construction since July 1, 2001

Among 2l faciiities, 87 reported the
year in which the original construction
was compietsd. The osiginal yagr of
construction ranged from 1929, at the
Fort Hall Potice Department in ldzho,
0 2001 at four facifities. Chinle Youth
Cotrections in Arizona. Fort Mohave
Tribal Police Department in Arizona,
Lac Viow Desort Police Dapartment
in Michigan, and the Rocky Boy Police
Depantmant in Montsna. Overall at
midyear 2002, Jals [n Indian country
had 8n averago age of 22 years.

Since the time of ofiginal construction,
40 facilities have received major
renovations. Twenty-fiva facilities
wers renovated between 1982 and
1999. Fifteen facilities were renovated
after 1999: 2 in 2000, 8 In 2001.

and 7 in 2002.

Jalls omployed more than 2,100
porsons at midyoar 2002

Indian country jails amployed 2,115
pereons on Jung 28, 2002, including
payroll, nonpayroll, and contract staff
(table 4). Over 33% (711) of all

ployees were Jafl op staff
(comectional officers and other staff
who spend mora than 50% of their
time supervising inmatoes). Jails in
Indian country also employed 208
administrative employees, 288 techni-
ca! or professional staff, and 168 clarl-
cal, maintenance, or food service statf.
In gddition 737 employees (35%) were
ciassifiad as field operations staff,
including patrol officers and other stafl
who spend mota than 50% of their
tima in the fleld.

At midyear 2002 there wete approxk
mately 2.5 inmates for overy jril opera-
tions employee, down from 2.6 &t
midyear 1998. In 1999, when the last

Table 4. Staff charactoristics of jalts
In Indlan country, June 28, 2002

Number of
Staft charactertatics personne)
Tow! 2115
Mais 1.302
Female 813
Payrott 2,008
Nonpayrod 57
Conysct* ]
Functions
Administrative 208
Jal operatiens 7
Freld oparatenst 37
Techrcaprotessonst 288
Clericabmaintensnces
food service 183
Other 3
Humber of inmates
i tiors staff* 28

HMeothodology

“Indizan country® is a statutory term that
includas the following: ali lands within
an Indlan reservation, dependent
Indian communities, and Indian trust
gllotments (18 U.S.C. § 1151). Courts
interpret § 1151 to include all lands
held in trust for tribes or their mem-
bers. See United States v. Roberts.
185 £.3d 1125 (10th Cir. 1999). Tribal
ity to imprison indian off
is limited to 1 year per offense by
statute (25 U.S.C. § 1302).

Tribal law enforcement agencies act

as first responders to both felony and

misdemeancr crimes. For most of

Indian country, tho Federal Govern-

ment pi felony law enf it
ing crimes by or against

ote: Oste wero not reposted for Sgn Cenes
Jall and B Navajo Oepastment of Cosrec-
on3 in Window Rock 3nd Shiprock.
o

(638 conuract §nd se-goverrence).
“inckudes steft patd through prvate servics

confracts.

*Inchudcs patrol offcers and other sLafT who
spend mora then 50% of thelr hna in the
feia.

“The number of inmatas [n custody on
June 20, 2002. dwided by the mumbor

of jad operations safl.

Jells hired 448 new payroll staff
betwoon July 2001 end Juno 2002

During the 12-month period ending
June 30, 2002, Jail administrators hired
a totai of 448 new psyroll steff, includ-
ing persons rehired or recalled from
tayoff. Tho Walter Minor Law Enforce-
ment Centor (adult and juvenile,
combined) hired the most new staff
(79), foliowed by Warm Springs Doten-
tion Center (22) and White Buffalo
Youth Detention Center (20). Five
focifities reported no new hires during
the pericd.

At midyear 2002 Indian country jalis
233 otaff White

national jail census was the
U.S. average among ail local jails was
4.0 inmates per correctional officer.
Small jails holding 50 or fower inmates
held an average of 2.0 inmates per
correctional officer.

Mountain Apacho Polica Department
(24) and Gita River Departmont of
Corrections and Rehabilitation (19)
raported the largest numbar of vacan-
cies. A total of 21 of the 67 facilities

Indians. Certain greas of Indian
country are under Pubfic Law 83-280,
as amanded. P L. 280 conferred juris-
diction on cortain States over “Indian
country” and suspended enforcement
of the Major Crimes Act (18U.S.C. §
1153) and the Genoral Crimes Act {18
U.S.C. § 1152) in those areas. Indian
tribes retain concurrent purisdiction to
enforce taws in Indian country where
P.L. 260 applica.

The Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS)
conducted the Survey of Jails In Indian
Country (SJIC) to describe all adult
and juvenile jail facllities and detention
centers in Indian country. For purposes
of this report, Indian country includes
resarvations, puchlos, ranchariaa, end
other appropriato areas (18 U.S.C. §
1151). The reference date for the

most recent survey is June 28, 2002.

The SJIC was Initiated in 1698 as 2
component of the Annual Survoy of
Jalls (ASJ). The ASJ is conducted in
each of the years between the Census
of Jaits. The 2002 AS. consisted of a
sample survey of 826 locs! jail jurlsdic-
tions, a survey of the Natlon's 50 mutti-
Jurisdictional facitities, and a survey

of the 70 {acilities in Indian country.
(For sampling information. see Prison
and Jails inmetes at Midyear 2002,
BJS Builetin, April 2003, swww.ofp.

reporting data had no staff
ot the end of June 2002.

usdoj Jjtm02.htm> )

Jails in indian Counlry, 2002 5
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Appondix tablo 1. inmates, rated capacity, snd percent of capacity occupled
in jalls In Indtan counlry, June 2002
Pescont of capacity”
Number of nmaies Population Peak population
:‘\mam Pesk Ruted onJung20 ADPssa o Jjune
poputaton 88 apercert  pescontof 833

Stats 2nd fadRy custoy® ADP® in June’ of of vl

Tota: 2008 1,853 .13 21 2% ™% 120%
Alzsha
Matlshatia Potics Departmant 0 2 ] 10 0% 20% 60%
Asizona
Chindg Youth Comactons 12 12 17 Fid 48% 44% 83%
Colorado River indian Tribes Detention Center 30 32 4 38 a3 89 e
Fort Mohave Tridal PoSce Dapanimont 2 1 2 3 67 n 67
Gla River Dy of C ions end i 153 128 138 182 104 8 104
Gia River Juvento Dcltmn oang Rohsbitotion Centor 81 54 n 100 81 64 kel
Hopl Rahabiltation Canter [t} 73 90 50 89 kLl 94
Navajo Department of Corroctions-Chinte M % Hu N 110 8 10
Ravejc Department of Corecdons-Kayents 12 9 1% 10 120 20 180
Navajo Department of Comrections-Tuba Cly 81 50 (%] o6 ” 7 ]
Navejo Department of Cormections-Window Roch 84 ! 102 B 185 ! 200
Pascud Yaqui Law Enforcement Contor 0 2 E) 4 0 50 125
Peach Springs Deteation Contes 80 30 9 43 " 67 m
Saft River Department of Comroetions 5 5 (3] 56 o 93 18
San Carlos Jail 72 65 83 48 130 135 198
Supsi Jai T 1 ? 12 58 58
Tohono Q’adham Detenton Center 10t 107 119 3 20 318 360
Tohono Orodham Judidary Juvenie Detentien Center 15 7 18 2 a8 88 82
Westem Navajo Juvendie Services 26 2 8 » ke 81 72
White Mountain Apache Polos Department 60 n I 48 10 154 158
Cotarado
Southem Uta Detention Canter 40 30 a7 43 8% 3% 0%
Ule Mounizin Uhe Agency 16 2 43 54 20 4“ 80
tdaho
Fort Hall Polics Deparunent 17 3 i) 25 68% 132% 118%
Michigsn
Lac View Desert Poiice Departrent L] 2 13 4 150% 0% 7%
Minnesota
Red Leko Lew Enforcament Services. 33 » £~ o 1% 104% 41%
Misstestppt
Choctaw Polics Dopsrtman! 28 23 3 <0 70% 0% 0%
Monuns
Blacktest Polico Doperynent 20 % 72 45 44% 58% 100%
Crow Poiico Dspariment 1" [3 0 14 100 43 420
Fixthead Tridel Police Oeparment 14 15 14 20 70 7 70
Fort Bolknap Potice Depanment 5 10 1t ] 63 125 138
Fon Pock lndian Youth Servicss Center 13 12 16 18 81 % 100
Fon Peck Assindoine 8nd Sioux Tribes Depl. of Corrections 18 20 2 22 7 ot 148
Northern Cheyenno Polce Depsntment 9 Fi 4“ 19 13 132 kard
Rocky Boy Polica Depanimant 7 4 7 15 47 27 87
\White Buftzio Youth Detention Center 6 H] k] 4 25 21 54
Nebrazka
Omaha Teibal Potico Department 23 13 ko » 1% 4“% 108%
Kavada
Owytice Detontion Facily 12 7 17 a 48% 44% 83%

6 Jads in inctan Country, 2002
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Appendix table 1. Continued
Porcant of capasity’ _
Nymber of Inmates Population Peak populston
tamates Peak son Rawd onJune28 ADPasa inJduno
n Poputy ssapercent percontof g3 a percant
State and facty cutody' ADP" mjne' ceobchy’ olapecy caacly olcamacty
New Maalco
Jicarfits Pokce Department 0 " 20 48 83% 1% a3%
Laguna Tribal Detention Facilty 22 7” 24 n 100 109
Metealero Adult Detantion Center 21 18 30 24 88 % 128
Navajo Department of Corrections-Crownpoint 19 H 3 14 138 150 21
Navejo Department of Comrecions-Sh » ' k1 2 18 ! 188
Nawio Oepartmant of Corrections-Tohatchi Juvente 3 7 10 14 2 50 i)
Ramzh Navajo Polica Department s 7 1) 10 % 70 140
T208 Tribol Detartion Center 17 " 7 8 213 175 213
Zuni Pafca Oepartment 20 3 50 k2 59 o 147
North Dakota
Forl Borthold Agancy 2 23 2 8 5% 288% 400%
For Totten Municips! Center 29 8 30 34 7 18 8
Standing Rock Law Enforcament Center 8 50 82 80 "2 100 124
Turt'e Mountain Law Centor n 23 » k) n 83 130
Okizhoms
Ponca Trbsl Pobios Depertment 4 1 ] 5 0% 20% 120%
Sac 2nd Fox Naton Juvense Detention Faclity 8 k<] k] 60 e 3 (-0
Oregon
Wann Springs Detention Center 8 17 90 4“ 122% 0% 218%
South Dakota
Foct Thompson Jail 14 8 Fi 172 1"I% 67% 242%
Kiyuska OTipi Retntagration Center ° 8 23 2 28 kel 2
Medicing Root Detention Center Q 17 80 24 179 n 250
Png Commoctonal Fackdy 88 k14 3] 2 2% 168 400
Resodud Swoux Trido Law Enforcamont ol 2 4“9 -3 50 3 72
Sigegton- Sloux Tribal Law Enforcement 2 k4 k.1 n 100 10 148
Wahet Miner Law Enforcament Conter-Juverilo 3 4 " 10 30 40 110
Walter Minar Law Enforeament Contor-Adull 2 2 45 45 n 47 100
Utzh
Uinten-Oursy Detention Canter 7 1" 10 k3 1% 50% 2%
Washington
Chehaty Tribal Pekce Department L] 4 8 8 % 50% 5%
Maksh Pobkas Department [} 10 12 13 62 T 2
Puysinp Tribai Detention Fackly 4 ‘. L] 8 50 30 %
Quinaull Navon Police Department 8 8 18 12 50 &7 Ak
Welipinit BLA Law Enforcament Center S 9 12 10 50 S0 130
Yakama Poiico Department 47 49 67 L] ™ L] 14
Wisconsin
Menominge Trita! Jal 82 4“ 52 43 118% o% 116%
W Fovr Pos Depriment__ B___u__a 2 us% 2% %
Note: Dats for he Nmmmmummmmmnwwswnwmmemw.ML
Not teported.
*Adults and juvoniics confined m s fasiftios.
AverDga dady poputabon is the number of inmates condned b Juno, dMdod by 30.
<Peak populaton is ey day in June during which the custody population of 8 Iscdily was the laigost.
'Rm:pnmummwnmolmumnuuwhyum oot to a fackty. Exciudes temporary hokling srasa.
'Pwmmntwmefawldtyocwvuvhuhhmbydmmqlnomawﬁ-mwnmuawwmmwvm
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Appendix tabls 2. Aduits and juveniles in the custody of jzils in Indizn country,
by gender and conviction status, June 20, 2002
Numbar of inmaies in eustody
Ags of offendar
A Juvends (under age 18)_ Conviction sistus

State and factity Total__Malo Femgle  Yolsl Male Femsk Convicled® Unconvicted _

Tolgl 1699 1399 300 07 219 2] 1.120 14
Alaska
Metiakata Posics Dapartment ° 0 0 ° ° 0 0 0
Arizcna
Chinte Youth Correctons 0 0 [} 13 12 1 12 1
Coigrado River indtan Tribes Detention Center 4 17 7 8 3 3 " 19
Fort Mohave Tridal Polico Depsniment 1 1 0 1 1 0 Q 2
Gils Revet Dx ot C jons and 57 133 24 1 1 ] 126 20
Gila Rivet Juvonia Datention ang Renadatation Center Q [ 0 1 45 18 Ed n
Hopi Rehabiktation Center b 58 1. ] ] 3 E ] 29
Navsio Department of Corroctions-Chinle u 28 6 0 0 0 20 1]
Navajo Depattnent of Comectons-Kayeris 12 9 3 0 1) ] 2 0
Navajo Department of Comections-Tubs City 51 43 8 [} [} [} 2 kel
Navajo Department of Comections-Widow Rock (2] 83 1 ] 0 ] 28 %8
Patcua Yaqui Law Enforcamant Conter 0 0 Q 0 0 0 0 4
Peach Springs Detension Caater 40 3 17 4 3 1 2 2
Saft Rver Department of Corrections -3 20 3 19 17 [] 185 %
San Cartos Jait n L14 14 1 1 ) 38 15
Supai Jail 6 5 1 1 1 0 9 7
Tohono O'odhem Detantion Conter 10 114 14 0 L] [} 74 27
Tehona O'odham Judictary Juvandle Detention Center [] [ 0 13 12 3 8 7
‘Westarn Navejo Juvenile Services 0 0 0 28 22 4 2 3
Whits Mountxn Apache Poiice Depsrtment 4 35 12 13 8 § Q 17
[
Soudern Ute Detention Centar 40 30 4 ] o 0 2 10
Ute Maurtsin Ute Agency 10 18 L] 0 [ [] 12 4
lasho
Fort Hall Police Departmert 9 [ 4 4 1 3 12 5
Michigen
Lac View Desort Pokice Dopartmen! H) H o 1 0 1 g ]
Mianesots
Rod Laks Law Enfoccamant Servces 3 28 3 7 5 2 2 %
Minstsaippd
Choctaw Potice Depanment 25 2 3 3 3 0 ] L}
Montzna
Blackoot Pokico Depsrment 20 18 8 0 2 0 20 0
Crow Pctics Ogpartrnent " 12 2 [} 0 0 14 [
Flstheed Tribal Polico Depsrment 11 1 3 [} [} 0 1 3
Fort Belknzp Potice Dopariment L) 4 1 0 [} L] 0 ]
Fort Peck Indisn Youth Senvices Center 0 0 0 n 7 8 S 8
Fort Peck Assindoine 2nd Sioux Tribes Dept. of Corrections. 18 14 2 o Q o 12 4
Northern Cheyerne Podco Department 28 7 1n ] 1 [ kil 8
Rocxy Boy Polics Department 7 ] 1 [} 0 ] 0 7
Whits Buffalo Youth Detension [ 0 0 3 2 . 6 0
Nebraska
Omaha Tridat Posico Dapsamont k] 20 S 0 0 0 ' 4
Nevada
Owyhea Datentan Fediity 13 12 1 0 ] [} 12 1
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Appendix table 2. Continued
Nutrder of inmates in custody H
of oflender

—A______duvonsg (under 820 18] Conviction sishss
State snd tackay Tow__Mye Femse Toml  Maie %ﬁ{_ Convicted® __Unconvicted
Now Mexico
Jicortta PoBoy Depanment k24 20 7 2 1 1 20 9
Loguna Tribat Detention Facilty 2 3 4 [ [] [} 18 4
Mescaloro Adudt Detention Cort 21 %6 5 [ [ 0 18 3
Navsio of C ions-C 19 13 1 ] 0 [} " s
Navejo Depastment of Corectony-Shiprock % 38 ) 4 0 0 [ 39
Navajo Depatment of Cosrections-Tohatehi Juven$o Center [ 0 ] 3 3 [ o 3
Remzh Navsjo Polico Dopartment 3 5 0 0 0 0 3 2
Taas Tridbat Detsntion Ceniter ” 1" 3 [ 0 0 L] @
Zun! Police Department 18 1] ] 2 1 1 ” 3
North Dakota
Fort Borthold Agency 2 13 ] 0 [ o 17 5
Fort Tottan Municipal Cantsc 25 k1l 4 1 t 0 10 18
Snding Rock Lew Enforcement Cantor 49 40 [} 7 4 3 40 18
Turlle Mountzin Law Enforcament Center 20 11 1 2 1 1 10 12
Oxishoma
Ponca Tribal Potca Depsrtment 4 4 [ 0 0 0 3 1
58¢ and Fox Notion Juvente Detention Fecivy 0 [ L] 3¢ 8 10 [} k]
Oregon
Warm Speings Dotengion Conter 2 kY [] 18 9 ? 55 3
South Dakota
Fort Thompson Jad " 10 4 [ 0 [} [} "
Kiyuska OTipl Rointegration Center 3 3 2 4 2 2 [] 3
Modcire Root Detontion Cantar o ¥ 6 0 0 0 0 Q
Pino Ridgo Comructions! Faciity 65 “ " 0 0 (] o 53
Rossbud Sixax Trde Lew Enforcement 32 22 10 2 1 ' 4 30
Sisseton-Wahpeton Stoux Tribal Law Enforcement Conter 2 13 4 [} [ L] 14 8
Wiaitor Miner Law Enfotcement Contas-Juvendo 9 0 0 3 2 1 3 0
Wekar Miner Larw Enforcement Conter-Adutt k) 28 7 0 ] 0 3 29
Utah
Uintah-Ouroy Detention Centor 7T 3 2 ] 0 ] . 3
Washington
Chehatis Tribs! Potice Depsrtment 5 3 o ] 0 [ L) 1
Maxan Poben Depantment L] 7 1 0 [} [} 8 2
Puyalup Trial Dotentlon Facilty 4 4 0 ] 0 9 4 0
Qranzut Nation Podce Depsiimont [} H 1 (] ] 0 3 3
Wailpinit BIA Law Entocoemant Canter 5 4 1 Q o [} s []
Yakama Pofice Depertmont 30 2% 4 17 14 3 45 1
Wisconsin
Menomines Tabal Jail 52 9 2 ] [ ¢ 23 24
Wyoming
Wind River Potce Deparenent ki) 2 S 7 7 0 18 22
Now: Dats for the Navajo Department of Corrections in Window Rock
#nd SNGrock &re bated on custody population on June 29, 2001.
Not reported.
*includes probaiion and Parcie VOO Wil RO NEW SOTTaNCe.
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Appendix tablo 3. Inmates In [zils In Indlan country, by serlousness of offsnse and
typo of offense, June 28, 2002
Numbar of inmates i oustody
inmates Type of oftemse
n —_Setusnessotofrse _ Bomastc Other

Stata and facflity osstody  Felony Misdemesnor Othec  vidlencs wviolent  DWYDUr ofenso

Total 2,006 107 1128 17¢ o 408 E--3 128
Alssks
Metiaxsta Poice Deptriment 0 0 0 0 o 0 0 [4
Artzons
Chnle Youth Comections 19 0 19 0 3 1 1 1
Colerado River indien Tribes Detention Center 30 4 26 0 .} 1 3 [}
Fort Molhiave Trids Pokce Department ? 0 2 0 o 1 [ []
Gla River Dep. of C and 150 0 138 [} 0 10 18 0
G123 River Juveniio Detension and Rehabd.taton Centes 81 0 81 0 2 38 0 1
Hopi Rehaebittalion Centar 88 [ L] 0 3 0 0 ]
Navzjo Dapartment of Correctons-Chine Eod 20 “* 0 10 1 E] 0
Navsjo Dapsriment of Coractions-Kayenta 12 0 12 0 2 2 0 2
Navajo Depestment of Conactona-Tubs City 5 [} 5 [ ’ "“ 7 [
Navzjo Dapsstment of Corrections-Window Rock B84 [} 84 o o [} 3 0
Pascun Yaqui Law Enforcement Center [] 0 [] 0 ] ] L] [
Peach Speings Dotention Centot 50 2 48 0 8 28 [} .
Selt River Department of Cortections 51 0 5 [} L] 6 2 8
San Carlos Jah 72 i 4 0 a7 7 ° 2
Supal Jall 7 [ 7 0 [ 1 0 1
Tohono O'ogham Delzntion Conter 101 [} 101 ] 1" 39 -3 1]
Tohono O'odham Judiiary Juvenio Detonton Center 15 8 7 0 10 5 0 0
Weston Navajo Juvenilo Services 2 0 3 2 1 8 0 7
Whits Mourizin Apache Polce Department 60 0 80 0 L} 3 s o
Colorzdo
Southem Uto Detention Centor 40 0 3 5 10 10 (K] T
Ute Mourtsin Ute Agancy 16 0 16 0 4 -3 [}
tdzho
Fort Hall Polica Dep3ariment 7 1 16 0 0 o L] [
Michigen
Lac View Dazent Polce Depsniment L] o L] o 9 4 3 3
Minncsota
Red Laka Law Enforcement Services 38 9 29 [} k14 0 0 10
Mizshaaippi
Choctaw Pobce Department 28 0 28 [ 7 8 L] []
Montzna
Blackfeet Poiice Department 20 0 20 ] 1 1 2 [
Crow Potico Department " 0 14 0 1 0 1 [}
Flaihead Tl Potice Dopariment “ 0 1“4 [} 2 [ ¢ 1
Fort Belknap Police Department 8 0 5 0 0 o 0 0
Fort Peck indlan Youth Services Cenler 13 3 10 0 ] 1 0 [
Fort Peck Assiniboine and Sioux Tribes Dopt. of Cooctions 16 6 10 0 0 6 2 [
Northern Cheyerne Polce Depertmant 29 0 29 0 4 ] 4 2
Rocky Boy Police Department 7 0 7 ] 1 0 L] []
White Buffzlo Youth Detentlon Contat 8 0 o 8 ] o o [
Nobraska
Omana Tribal Police Department 28 2 n 0 [ L] L] L]
Novads
‘Owyhea Detention Facity 13 0 12 0 3 1 1 1
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Appondix tablo 3, Continued
Nymber of inmates in custody
lamstas Secicuznoss of offento. Oomastic  Other Oiug

$iste pnd facity in custod) violonco It_ofte
New Maxico
Jcariila Palice Dopsitmont 28 [ 7 2 H 1 3 0
Laguna Teibal Detention Facilty ks 4 22 [ . 4 14 0
Mascalaro Adull DMMHM conwr n [ H3l [ 2 0 3 [}
Navsjo O 18 3 18 0 ) 4 2 0
Nsvajo ODepartment v' Comdmi-?ohlprodl 33 ] 39 [] -] ] k) [
Navajo Depatment of Corrections-Tohatchi Juventis 3 0 3 0 -] 3 0 [
Rzméh Navajo Polico Dopsriment 5 0 5 [ 1 3 1 Q
Taos Trisai Detention Centar ” 1 18 [] 0 [ 3 1
Zuni Police Departmont 20 0 20 [ ] ” 3 0
North Dakota
Fort Berthold Agancy 2 [} 2 0 4 ? [} 2
For Tottan Municipal Center 28 ] 28 0 [ 2 2 o
Standing Rock Law Enforosment Center 58 0 49 7 [3 3 28 (]
TurSo Mountain Law Enforcement Center 2 [ 2 o 3 1 5 3
Okishoma
Ponca Tnbal Polico Depariment 4 0 0 1 0 3 o
Sac gnd Fox Naton Juvenhe Detention Fackity 1 11 24 [] 1 [] 17
Qregon
Warm Springs Detonton Center 53 [*] 44 14 1 4 [} 1
South Dakota
Fort Thompgon Jatt 123 [} " 3 s 0 3 [4
Kiyuska or'ru Rumqnvon Center 9 [ 3 0 [} [ [ 0
Madicne Root Deiention Center 4 [] 1" k73 1 2 2 0
Paw Ridge Cwmvnd Fecity 35 [ 8 a7 4 2 3 [ ]
Rosetud Sioux Trde Lew Enforcement 4 2 R ] 1 1 2 [
Staseton-Wanpeton Sioux Tridal Law Enforcement Center 22 0 2 ] 4 [] 7 2
WaResr Mror Lsw Enforcement Conter~Juvenile 3 0 3 0 4 0 0 0
w ML E - R o 3 9 2 0 3 o
Utah
snteh-Ourzy Detenton Center 7 0 7 ] 1 ° 1 0
Waahington
Chehats Trdal Pokce Department 5 2 3 [] 1 2 1 1
Maxsh Polics Depastment 8 s 3 0 0 1 1 )
Puysiup Trivat Detontion Facsity 4 ] 4 0 1 o 2 t
Quinsutt Nation Polico Depantment 8 4 2 0 0 ] [ 3
Welpinit BIA Law Enforcement Conter 5 [ L] (] 3 1 [ o
Yekama Potics Dopariment 47 0 45 2 1 2 0 1
Wiaconsin
Monomino Tnbat Jad 52 1 st 0 10 L ] 1
Wyoming
Wind River Poscs Deparraent 38 [] 38 0 1 13 s ']
Nots: Dabs for the Navajo Department of Corrections in Window Rock and Shiprock sre bared on custody populstion on June 29, 2001,

Not reponed.
*Other Inchudes § inmates deing heid for the Bureau of Immigrotic mu Customs formerty tho Immigration snd Naturgization Senvice,
for deportation, and 189 for other reasons, inchuding public status offonses, and peniing charges.
Wammkmm:mdnﬂnmwummmumww
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In 1898 the Office of Law Enforcement
Services, Buroau of Indian Affairs
(BIA), U.S. Department of the Intortor,
provided a complete list of 74 Indian
country jail factites. The Hst included
dstantion conters, jalts, and other
correctional faciities, opersted by tribal
authorftios of the BIA. Since 1988,3
facilities were added, 3 wera closed, 2
facllites wero abandonsd, 2 were
combined Into 1 faciiity, and 1 was
detenmined not to be aail facility,

rasulting in 70 surveyed faciilties. The
faclities are In 19 Statea and aro affill-
atad with 55 tribes.

Data wers odtained by mailed

) ires. Through folk p
phone calls and facsimilas, 68 of 70
faciltios responded. Data for the

This report in portablo document
format and in ASCII, its tables,
survey questionnaire, and related
statistical data are gvailable ot the
BJS Worid Wido Web Intemat site:
http:/Avww.ofp.usdoj.gov/bjs/

Navajo Dsp 1t of C: in
Window Rock and Shiprock are from
June 20, 2001.

Get Immediate e-mall notification of
BJS releases from JUSTSTATS.
Subscribe at <htip:/Awww.oip.usdo).

The Buroau of Justice Statistics

is the statistical agency of the

U.S. Department of Justica.
Lawrencs A. Greenfeld is the director.

BJS Bulletins present the first release
of findings from permanent data
collection programs.

Todd D. Minton collected and pro-
cessed the data and wrote this report
under the supervision of Allen J.
Beck.

Norena Henry, Director, American
indian and Alaska Native Desk, Office
of Justice Programs, and tho Office of
Tribal Justice, U.S. Depariment of
Justice, reviawed the reporl. Daniel
Blllings provided statistical review and
verification. Tom Haster edited the
report, and Jayne Robinson provided
the final production.

November 2003, NCJ 188897

gov/bjafuststats htm>.
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GENERAL (NSTRUCTIONS

In this report, plasse provide summery ’:\suvcmorn counts and other counts as specified, of your prison population

fer Jenuary 1 through December 31,

Because the NPS-! is a:dumm to cotlect umpnnblo uu lmm nl $tatos, w:’ :;‘90 that you try |o 3dhoro 10 tho

definitions, and instructions, you sre not able to um nn ulun

our guidefings, pleose F\'orm us using the

tollowmg procedure. Entsr “NA® (Not spplicablel if by law or uwlm your State csnnot have the :xpc of inmatsy
described by the item. Entor *0° (Zoro), il your Sie1e can have such inmastes but did not have any during 1995. Enter

“NR* {Not Reported) in tha itsm, if your Stato had the t

0 of inmates dascribsd by the {tem but you cannot

determine the numbaor of such inmates your Slllo hsd in 1995. If you cannot determine the number of inmates
separately hnilvm report the combinod count in one of tha itama, enter *NR® in the ramaining items and specify in

the closest “
unloss reQuired 10 do 30 by specific instructions.

1. JURISDICTION POPULATION ON JANUARY 1

The jurisdiction population on Jonugry 1, 1995 (llcm

1) should ogual tha numbor of inmates with gver 1

g. n Dy 31, 1894 (item
). Rovise item s for 1994 anly if you must.

POPULATION MOVEMENT, ITGMS 2-4

QTES" space alt ot tho itoms represented by the combined count. Ploosa do not {sava zny item blank

9. AWOL returns, with or without new

sontencos - Include all muma from AWOL. AWOL is
defined as failure to return from authorized temporary
absences such os work furlough, study reloase, mercy
turtough, or other suthorized temporary absence.

h, fiscopas returns, with or without aew

sentences - Includo all returns from oscape. Escepe
is defined as unlawtul departure from o steto
correctional facility or trom the custody of stste

in items 2-4, you mosn to ri: h%
the movements of all sdults and youthful ol snders
adjudicatod lhtoufh the adutt coun and santenced to
L] mnxlmum ol at (east oln- yesr and ono day an'd
U d from tho J
Su:a pmon -mum. That is, report the mavement ol
¢ whom your ém- govermment had the
ul nmhorhv and nsibility for onlmcmg their
n gentence in 1995 svan though they wers
hmed wn oth atay, county of city jsi
houses, or faderal facilities. Do not re,
admission or release of inmates your State was
moraly housing for other states. Do not report the
admission of reloase of inmatos with 8 sontenco of a
yoar or losa. Do not repon the odm\uion ar 1elosse
of any unsentenced inmatos. such a2
detasinees, inmatea under tha legaf juri .dvcbon of the
ownlv. thoss bomy hetd in protective custody. and

2. ADMISBIONS

Do not raport returns from short-term movements.
(legs than 30 days) where the Stato hos rotsined
jurisdiction, such 38 from a court session, work study,
or mercy furlough.

'8 ~ Include &ll inmates
$, that is,

L _Returns from sppeat/bond - Includa all inmates
reinstoted to corroctions lumdicl(on from long-term
jurisdictiona! absances on 8ppeal or bond. Do not
report retusns from short-torm movoments ithet is,
taza than 30 daysl to court (that is, where the siste
retgined jurisdiction).

|. Other sdmissions - Inctude nll other sdmissions
aot covered by the abave categorios. Plesse meifv
the rature of thoso ndmlulom In the “N!

3. TOTAL INMATES HANDLED

This eatry should oqusl the jurisdiction on Janusary 1
{temn 1) plus oll odmissions (items 2a-2k).

4. RELEASES

Do not report shart-1erm movemaents (Ists thea 30
days) where the Stote has retsined )urmtm&on such
23 to court, 1o work, study or mercy [

Atetonal

any
This catogory b\eludu probation violalon onterin
prison for the first time on the probsted offanses.
not include parolo violalors with now sentonces o3
now courl commilments.

b. Parole violators with now sentoncos - Include
ol with

c. Other conditionsl relesse vialatars with

- Inciude &it teleasa violstors
role violstors) returned with new

tums from shock probation,

230, elc

(other tha
sentences, for exarnple,
supervised mondstory r

d. Parolo violatore anly, no new

-An 1 roleasa occurs
only if the relsssed inmate cannot bo relmprisonsd
for gny sentence for which ho was in prison.

». Expirations of sentence - Include el inmstes
whogs maximum court sentences minus credits have
been sarved.

b. Commutations - Include all inmgtes whose
maximum sentences have beon changed (lowered) to
timo served to allow immedisto unconditional raloase.

o. Other unconditionat relsases - include all other
uneondmoml releases nol ccvorod by the sbovo
cmqom .m ?n I o nature of thoso

includp ail perolees returnad only for tormal
revocatione of parole which wa.

not
new sentences. (f the parole wi ot lormally
revoked, that ls, tho parcies was held only
temporarily panding s hearing. no sdmission
occurred for NPS purposss.

o. Other conditiona) release violators anly, no
naw santonces - Include o!l conditionsl ralsase
violsiors {other than parole violators) roturned only
for formal revocations ol conditional rolesso whkh
ware not accompenied by new sent I the

ence;

conditians! release wis not formaily revoked. that is,
the conditional release violstor wie heid only
temporarily pending 8 hesring, no edmission
occurred for NPS purposes.

- tnctudo alt

a
State ou nnl scauiro jurisdiction. Do not report
movements [rom prigon to prison within your State.

PORM NPY 11217 B

~A ) 1alanse nceurs if the
relaased inmate, upon vioksting the c.endlnon: of his
release can be imprisoned again for any of th
sentsnces for which ho was In prison.

d. Probations - Includa all inm.
placed under probstion supervision and conditionsily
mnnd Include ait shock probation reloases.

o. Suporvised mandatory raleasss - Includa oli
nmates who must, by law, be conditionally relossod
This type of ralaase may eiso ba called mandatory
conditional relssse.

{. Parolee - include all inmetes conditional
roleased to mlo Enter only releasas officlally
entitled *parolo.’

@. Other conditional roleases - ’ncluco lﬂ other
conditional ulnnm not covered by tho
"! the naturs ol lbno

who hsve baon
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INSTRUCTIONS - Continued

4. RELEASES - Continuod

Desth
h. Exocutions - Seif-axplanatory.

i. lilnesses/natural causes - Do nat include death
from AIDS n this category. Report in &),

t'l 1 uired kmmune daficlency syndrame
D8 -Ih. immediate cause of dum in AIDS

may be
Kapost's Sarcama, or othor diseoscs Telstot 10 HIV
infection.

k. Sulcides - Ssif-explznatory

L A:cldcnul Injury to solf - Include afl inmates
who sccidentatly caused their own doaths (for
our_nplo o fall from o ladder, mishandling elactrical
equipment).

m. Death caussd by snothar parson - Include sl
inmates whose doath wes caused accidentally or
tntentionally by sncther inmata of prizon personnsl.

Otl;o;vdoum = Include :rlil ather dosths not
covera the above categories. Please specify the
asture of theze deaths lgoiho *NOTES. g

©. AWOLS - Inciude &l fpilures to retum trom an
cuthorized temporery absence such o3 work luriough,
study rolesso, mercy furlough, or other suthorized
temporary abssnce.

Escapes from conflnement - Includo all
unl.-wful departures from a state corroctionat facility
or from tha custody of state corrections! personnal.

Q. to othe: = Include 20
inmates wno wcro vmdmod f10m your State’s
0

har |
sentences ulwdv in force. Do not report &ho tvlont if
your Ststo does not relinguish jurisdiction. Do
lsoooﬂ movements fram pricon 10 Brison wﬂhln yaur
tate.

r. Rolostes to wpnvbend - Inc!udl nll inmstes
rolossed from 1ol
jurisdictional abtonces on appas! or bond. Do n:
roport short-term movementa (that is, loss than 30
days) 10 court whoto tho state correctional system
retging jurisdiction.

8. Othor roleasss - include -ll other relesses not
covared by the above categor 30 specify the
nature of these rolessses in th. “NOTES.®

5. JURISDICTION POPULATION DECEMBER 31

tnclude il inmates under your State’s jurisdiction on
Decomber 31, nYmuhn of the tocstion of the
inmates. Do nel include otner jurisdictions’ inmates
{for exsmple, other sistes’ inmstes, pro-trist

detainess) merely housed in your prisons.

©. CUSTODY POPULATION DECEMBER 31

Ingluce ail inmates ln your State’s custody, that is,
include inmates your State 13 housing for cther stataes,
o' fedessl or local authorities s we!l 33 your own
mates who a0 physically located in your Stste
ludliou on Decembsr 31. Do not include your State
inmatgs housed outside your State prison facilities.

7. PRISON CROWDING DECEMBER 31

Provide a count of sl inmates that ars under the
jurudlnkm of your State but wers housed in facilitien
oporatod by county or local authorities on Decamb
31 spedi !'-ul!y bacause thero was no room for the:
stato corsoctionsl facilities.

b. The inmstos counted in 7a should be included in
the jurisaiction papulation, ftem 6d. Mark hern b to
indicate whether they w.u lmluood tf you mark
"No®, explain in thc

a. Provide s count of all inmstes under the
jurisdiction of your State who were housed in snother
State or in o Fodora! prison on Dacember 31
specifically bocause the
state correctional techilil
stato in which the inm, were housed and the
number held in osch stote or by the Fedsral sysiem.

counted in ltsm 7¢ lhw‘d be

e 50. Mark
hem 7d to indicate whether xh_g wara lnduu-ﬂ Hyou
mark ‘No oxplain in the *NO’

d. The lnm.
n t

£OM NPE1 0.0%.08)

A person heving o any of the
phs of Europa, "gl nﬁ‘ﬁ rice. or the

[2) Blaok - A person hnvinq arigins in any of the
black racial groups of Africa.

{3) Amarican tndlen or Alaskan Native - A 'pouon
having origing in any of tho original

Americs, ond who m.lnmm culturs| -ﬂonb ication
through triba!

{6) Asisn or Pecific lslander ~ A person havi

ongm in ony of the origingl peoples of the Far East,
Southeost Asia, the Indian Subcontinent, or tho Pacific

d- ‘l'hl- un inctudes China, lndis, Japan, Korea,
lho Philippine islands, and Samoa.

(8) Other - Any othor races act covered by the above
cﬂm. Ploase spoclfy tho other races in the

(8) Not known = Any inmsts whose raco is unknown
shoukt be ncluded here.

9. ETHNIC ORIGIN

1) Hispanic = A person of Mexican, Puerto Rican,
Cuben, Centrel or South American or other Spanish
culture or orlgin, regardless of roco.

12) Not Hispanic « A pgrson not covered by the
above category.

{3) Not known = Any one whote ethaic origin is
unknown should be tncluded hero.

10. HIV TESTING

8. Mork "Yes® if any inmastes in your custody during
catondar 1835 were testod for the antibady to the
mrorgnn mmuno Deficlency Virus (HIVI thst causes

b. I "Yes" marked in item 102, mask ong, all or an
combination of the cate oncl in item 100 to speci!

the typels! of inmates wi tostod. For exemple,
#Hl incoming inmatss and nll inmstes who munnd it
may have been tested in 1985. You would merk
categorics 1 8nd 4. [f cotegory 4, “centsin Inmates,” i3
marked, complote itom 10¢.

©, Mark 83 many y to dascrib:
the pasticulac lum of hmoln who were tested in
1993, H some of the inmatos tested are nat described
by the listed catogories, mark cetegory 8 and write »
description of these inmates.

1. WV
population

HIV Infoction - A person is identified lnl:mcud

D5 CASES In dy

repested ngme immuno essays (ELA) and
!ndudlnn stern blot or similar, more specific
assay, are repoatedly toactive.

a. Asymptomatio KIV positive - Include all
inmatss who have tested posttive for the HIV
antibody but who have no HiV-refsted symptoms.

b, Losser forms of symptomatio HiV discase -
Include &fl inmatos who have symploms associsted
with KIV infection but ara not confirmod AIDS ceses.

. Confirmed AIDB cases - In the presence of
of HiV

of
the presenco of other causes of immuno d'fmlencl
2 petson diagnhosed with an Inalutof dinno. suc

38 Pneumocystis Carinil Pnsumonia, Ki rox
Sarcoma, or othor disosses retated to RIV infectlon,
should be classifiod n a confirmed AIDS case.
Include oll inmetes who are immune oupgnud and
have lifa throatening inlections, due to Al

indicBtor dise;

d. Tote} HIV Infeotion/AIDS Cosce - This is tho
sum of 11a, 11b, and 11c

Pago &
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HEARING ON INDIAN DETENTION FACILITIES
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Mr. Chairman, and Members of the Committee, I am Vivian Juan-Saunders, Chairwoman of the
Tohono O'odham Nation in Arizona. Thank you for the opportunity to present testimony on the

detention facility and related needs on the Tohono O’odham Nation.

In 1961, the Bureau of Indian Affairs built the Tohono QO’odham Nation Aduit Detention facility,
in Sells, Arizona, to hold a capacity of 34 inmates. The BLA owns the facility, and through P.L.

93-638 contracting, thc Nation operates the facility.

For many years, the detention facility on the Nation has had the unfortunate distinction of being
one of the most overcrowded jails in Indian country. According to the 2001 and 2002 reports
issued by the Bureau of Justice Statistics in the U.S. Department of Justice, our average daily
inmate population ranges from 110 to 115 resulting in a 300 to 350% over-capacity rate. Last
year, we had an average daily inmate population of 93-95 males and 16-19 females. In response
to the growing female inmate population, we moved the femalc inmates into a male housing unit,

which, resulted in additional crowding in the malc housing unit. Recently, we have experienced

!
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an additional increase in the female average daily population of 22-25 and had to dedicate

another mate housing unit for the female inmates.

In 1987, the BIA renovated the facility by reorganizing the interior spacing. The renovation did

not increase the inmate capacity. The B1A has not performed any improvements since then.

1t costs approximately $3.44 million to operate the adult detention facility on an annual basis.
The BIA provides about one-third of the funding or approximately $1.14 million. The Nation
uses tribal funds to pay for two-thirds of the operations, or approximately $2.3 million. Our
juvenile corrections program is scparate from the Adult facility and is operated through our
Tribat Courts. The Nation expends tribal funds to support the juvenile corrections programs

with little to no support from the BIA.

Our Adult Detention Facility has a staff of 40 people and is headed by a professional Corrections
Administrator, who served 25 years in a similar capacity for neighboring Pima County Sheriff's
Department. The rest of the staff consists of:

27 Correctional Officers
5 Sergeants

2 Corrections Specialists
4 Cooks

1 Lieutenant
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Five of these positions — 3 correctional officers, one sergeant, and one Lieutenant - are currently

frozen due to funding limitations.

Qur facility adheres to established policies and procedures in accordance with standard
corrections facility operations. We have ongoing staff development and training practices. We
implemented a classification system that includes assessing an inmate’s psychological
background, reviewing past offenses and determining incidence of mental illness and other
relevant factors to establis;h the appropriate placement and treatment of the inmate. The
Corrections StafT attends the Indian Police Academy for basic Corrections training and
participates in a structured in-service Field Training Officer (FTO) program. From our
experience, we know that proper and ongoing training is a key factor in effective jail
management. We continue to support on-going, in-service training of 28-40 hours a year for the

staff.

The facility is operated under a philosophy of treating inmates with respect and dignity.
Consistent with the goals of public safety and public service, we emphasize providing humane
incarceration that includes providing services to help change behavioral patterns. We want these
individuals to become law-abiding citizens upon being released. Relying strictly on tribal funds,
our Tribal Sccial Services professionals and community voluntcers provide an array of services
at the facility, such as:

. HIV Education
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All of our programs are conducted and available for both male and female inmates. One
sergeant is specifically assigned 1o oversee these programs. In total, approximatety 1200 hours a
year, or 100 hours a month are dedicated to inmate programs, again with no federal funding
support. We have had no major injuries or deaths reported during the five and a half-year tenure
of the current Corrections Administrator. An occasional finger jam from playing basketball or a

twisted ankle are common types of injuries that occur. There have also been a few minor

Alcoholics Anonymous

One-on-One counseling w/psychiatric services
Women’s Group

Bible Study

Parenting Classes

Sweat Lodge Ceremonies

Physical Fitness - TOPS Program (Take Off Pounds Sensibly)
Various Church programs and services
Contact Visitation

Ants and Crafts

Community Services

Smudging

Traditional Mcdicine

injuries over the years due to an inmate fights, but again, not on a regular basis.

A recent report issued by the Inspector General in the Department of the Interior gave our Adult
Detention facility a “fair” rating, on a scale of excellent to good, to fair, to poor. While we are

stretching our resources as far as possibie, the facility continues to suffer from extreme over-

capacity and lack of capital improvements such as:

4
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Upgrading the ventilation system
Replacing the showers

Replacing the old generator

Improving the lighting system
Upgrading the life safety and fire system
Eliminating mold

In addition, we need additional medical and psychiatric support services. We are experiencing a
high incidence of inmates with mental and emotional illnesses who require specialized medical
treatment. Generally speaking, the facility cannot handle these nceds, and of course, finding
adequate space is a daily challenge. In the wake of the USA Today articles on the condition of
jails in Indian Country, we were told by local BIA officials, that additional resources have been
identified to address deficient jail conditions. However, we have not been provided any further
specifics regarding what types of resources or how much additional funding will be available for

our facility.

T am happy to report that we are in the design development stage for a new Minimum Security
facility that will be constructed with funding from the Department of Justice. This new facility
will be designed for 52 beds for both adults and juveniles. The facility is intended to house
sentenced offenders under a direct supervision approach, which is an inmate management style

to manage and supervise minimum-security inmates.
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We believe this new facility will provide part of the solution to address our needs. We also need
a maximum-security facility to address the more serious violent crimes, sexual offenses, and the

high incidence of gang activities that is occurring on our Reservation.

Another related problem that must be addressed is lack of prosccution by the United States
Attorney's Office for the District of Arizona, for serious felony level offenses. For example, we
have had people in custody for murder that served less than two years in our jail and walk free
with no federal prosecution. We believe that additional federal resources must be provided to
address this serious problem. [n Arizona, a specialized Indian Country Crime unit should be
created in the Arizona District U.S. Attomey’s office with federal prosccutors assigned to work
exclusively with the tribal police and prosecutors. Without appropriately prosecuting violent
crimes in Indian Country, the clevated crime rates will continue to rise and repeat offenders will

continue to go unpunished.

Also within the Department of Justice, sufficient funding for tribal detention facilities must be
included in its annual budget process. Within the BIA, sufficient funds must be budgeted for

operations of these facilities.

Both of the federal agencies must consult with affected Tribal Governments and undertake a

strategic and comprehensive planning effort to implement reform of the Tribal Corrections
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program. The BLA should budget for a separate line item for corrections programs, including
staffing, equipment, operation and maintenance of the facilitics. Along those lines, proper
respect and recognition must be afforded to the corrections programs as a profession that

requires sufficient staff with the appropriate wages, professional development and training

incentives to attract and retain these professionals,

The dire conditions of jails in Indian Country have been ignored for too tong. Unfortunately, it
sometimes takes a tragedy to bring attention to these needs. Fortunately, we have not reached
that level on the Tohono O'odham Nation. Based on our expericnces, Corrections in Indian

country needs immediate attention.

In closing, I want to thenk the Chairman and the Committec for holding this impaortant hearing
and listening to our experiences and recommendations. [ would be happy to answer any

questions.
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Mr. Chairman, Mr. Inouye and members of the Comumittee, thank you for the opportunity to
provide the Navajo Nation’s statcment on Indian Tribal Detention Facilities. The Navajo Nation
personally thanks the Committee for its support of Indian detention facilities and for funding
adult and youth detention facilities in Indian country. The Navajo people directly benefit from
the support the Committee has given to Indian detention facilities.

For the record, my name is Hope MacDonald-LoneTree. | am an elected Navejo leader and serve
as the Chairperson 1o the Public Safety Committee of the Navajo Nation Council. In addition,
I've been appointed by the Speaker of the Navajo Nation Council to serve as the Navajo Nation
tribal icader representative to the joint Bureau of Indian Affairs/Tribal Budget Advisory
Council’s Workgroup on Indian Law Enforcement, a national workgroup assembled to
advocating Indian law enforcement budgetary necds.

Today's hearing marks an historic meeting for Indian govemments, as it involves the
participation of Indian leader's comment and offer recommendations on federal-Indian policy on
Indian detention facilities. As we will present and have been a participant to, the funding of
Indian detention facilities construction success reaches as far as the willingness of the Bureau of
Indian Affairs promotes detention facility parity in Indian country. And as the Nation with the
largest population on the largest Indian reservation, certainly we bring various unique sets of
geographical, demographical and intergovernmental features that require significant
congressional awareness and leadership.

For the Navajo Nation, new facility construction and facility maintenance and repair funding is a
paramount issuc. This is because of several factors and trends that have been longstanding,
unresolved and now to a significant degree, recent. First, the Navajo Nation rests in between
three separate state jurisdictions and is a major commercial corridor 1o the southwestern portion
of the United States. In addition, major homeland security efforts underway by the Bureau of
Indian Affair’s Office of Law Enforcement Services (OLES) and the Navajo Nation of sharing
criminal data between the three state jurisdictions, and numerous surrounding counties and a host
of surrounding Indian law enforcement agencies point toward increased incarceration trends in
our immediate future. These agreements, while it pursues to confront and subdue criminal
activity through the use of technology, adds a whole new set of criminal population into our
already over-populated capacity and dilapidated facilities much of which were built in late
1950s and early 1960's.

Most certainly, we welcome homeland sccurity efforts and the epplication of technology to curb
criminal activity on the Navajo Nation. We, like the Committee, understand that there is a strong
relationship between the rate of criminal activity and the budgetary resources applied. We've scen
the outcome of this relationship, when Congress appropriated funding for the Community Oriented
Policing (COPS) grants program. Prior unreported criminal incidences became reported incidences
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due to additional funding for law enforcement personnel. Yet, increased incidence reporting and
correspondingly their arrests and convictions, did not naturally convert to their incarcerations. Our
dilemma was that we did not have the facility capacity or the funding for detention center personnel
to incarcerate convicted individuals over the course of their sentences.

Further, since 1992, our courts recognized the conditions of our facilities that it mandated our
detention facilities to comply with the provisions set forth pursuant within the Sifver v. Pah Consent
Decree. The consent decree’s goal is to cnsure that incarcerated inmates are free from any structural,
physical safety and health hazards while incarcerated within Navajo Nation operated detention
facilities. Unfortunately, continual findings of non-compliance incidences continue to plague any
attempts to meet the court-ordered standards over a sustained period of time. And failure to comply
with court-ordered mandates has resulted in facility closures and allowing convicted criminals to
retumn back to our their communities. Recently, the Tohatchi, New Mexico youth detention
facility was closed in October 2003, to repair the fire alarm system and to date is still closed
due to insufficient funding to pay for repairs.

Because convicted criminals are allowed back into their communities, criminal incident recidivism
ratcs are certain to increase. We are faced with criminals who have total disregard for our criminal
justice system, becausce their government cannot incarcerate them without putting them at
significant physical and health risk. It is a customary occurrence in our criminal justicc system that
upon a conviction being rendered, almost immediately the convicted criminal is let go moments,
not days or weeks later, minutes rather. And it would be within a mounth, even a week, the same
released criminal is processed through for conviction and only to be let go without serving the
conviction.

These unresolved and longstanding issues have put our communities and our officers at immense
risk. Our effort to make our communities safe is a battle we cannot win it criminals cannot serve
their sentences at detention facilities deemed unsafe. On March 16, 2003, the U.S. Attomey’s
Office in Flagstaff, Arizona stated that violent crime on the Navajo Nation was six times higher
than the national average. Imagine that in mainstream America, where neighborhood children and
families do not feel safc in their communitics, where businesses would not want to invest and
where criminal activity festers new generations of criminal individuals. Imagine, in America, where
an arresting law enforcement officers risk their life, limb and family, when a released convicted
criminal wants nothing more than to get back at the arresting officer and knows that their crime will
20 unpunished. It is our opinion, that the U.S. Attorney’s statement validates our understanding that
crime if unpunished, will raise or continually stay at high levels, similar to what the Navajo Nation
has been experiencing. And certainly our crime rate will continue to rise due to our rising on-
reservation population, insufficient economic opportunities and the inadequate federal policy on
criminal abatement on Indian lands.

How else is America's largest populated Indien reservation ever to turn around its rate of crime?
How else is our criminal justice system ever to adequately partner with other jurisdictions, when all
we do is release our criminals back into our communities?

We are certain we can make significant contributions not only to our jurisdiction, but also to those
of surrounding jurisdictions as well. We have learned that other jurisdiction’s criminal justice
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system can be put under significant amount of strain simply because of the Navajo Nation’s
systemtic problem of being unable to sentence its convicted criminals. Cur Nation must be provided
the opportunity to administer a criminal justice system the way it was meant to be carried out and as
it is carried-out in a lot of places in America.

The Navajo Nation does not see any distinct resolution to our unique problem. We have witnessed
that in the Fiscal Year 2005 President’s budget is now the third consecutive year where no new
detention facility construction funding is requested. We have also noted that within the FY2003
President’s budget request, eleven (11) detention center facility lists (as approved by Congress)
were scheduled to be funded. The following table reported in the FY2003 President’s budget
request lists the eleven remaining facilities, by ranked order:

Table 1. Unfunded Detention Facility Priority List
Rank | Tribe/Reservation
1. Salt River Pima
S. Colville Confederated Tribes
9. Navajo—Crownpoint, NM
10. Navajo-Kayenta, AZ
11. Navajo-Shiprock, NM
12 Mississippi Band of Chocktaw Indians
13. Tohono O'odham
14. Confedcrated Tribes of the Umatilla Indians
1s. Eight Northem Pueblo
16. San Carlos Apache Tribe
17. Three Affiliated Tribes of Ft. Berthold

As the Committee can see, the Navajo Nation would have been scheduled for three detention
facility construction projects after FY2003, according to the priority listing approved by Congress.
In contrast, OLES’ “*Draft Strategic Plan,” dated April 1, 2004, while it does not recommend a
facility construction priority listing, the plan docs categorize BLA and Tribal detention facilities into
three categorics: poor, fair and good. Only the Kayenta, Arizona project was reporied. The
Crownpoint and Shiprock projects were not reported. OLES' draft plan also provides facility
“regional” construction funding estimates at $18 million for each year starting in FY2007 through
FY2010. The plan does not distinguish if tribes or OLES’ own facilitics are planned for facility
construction funding.

Inconsistencies between the Congressional approved priority listing and OLES’ draft plans draw
concems for the Navajo Nation. Another citation noteworthy to the Committee is the Department
of Interior’s (DOJ) Office of Inspector General and an Independent Auditor report on “Top
Management Challenges” The report consistently states that the BIA has not corrected its fcilities
maintenance backlog reporting. This finding is again cited in the recent Independent Audit Report,
dated November 28, 2003.

In February 2002, DOI estimated that the deferred maintenance backlog was between $8.1
billion and $11.4 billion. The maintenance needs for the National Park Scrvice (NPS) and the
Burcau of Indian Affairs (BIA) facilitics alone account for over 85 percent of the DOl-wide



314

deferred maintenance backlog. DOI's February 2002 report stated that the repair and
maintenance on these assets have been postponed for years due to budgetary constraints and
that the deterioration of facilities adversely impact public health and safety, reduce employee
morale and productivity, and increases the need for costly repairs or early replacement of
structures and equipment.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, the Navajo Nation does not agrec with the
OLES’ draft strategic plans of addressing the Indian detention facilities construction funding
estimates, because they were not considered as a part of or referenced to the 2003 Audit Report.
If there are any corrective action plans, tribes like the Navajo Nation have not been informed.

In 2 December 2001 report (No. 2002-1-0008), OIG outlined a comprehensive approach to
maintenance management within DOL. The repont stated that DOI needs to implement a
comprehensive maintenance management system to effectively plan, prioritize, conduct, and
track the condition and maintenance of facilities within all bureaus. Also, DOI needs to provide
long-term leadership to keep money available to address the long-standing issues of deferred
maintenance.

In FY2003, the DOI reported it lacked consistent, reliable, and complete information to plan,
budget, and account for resources dedicated to maintenance and construction activities. DOI
planned to identify and implement 2 comprehensive maintenance management system with an
appropriate linkage to the accounting system; conduct comprehensive condition assessments;
make determinations to repair, replacc, or relocate facilities; develop a five-year Deferred
Maintenance Plan and Capital Improvement Plan; repair and/or replace facilities to good
condition, and reduce deferred maintenance to established goals by FY2005.

While the DOI plan has made demonstrable strides in developing a framework to address Indian
detention facilities management issues, Indian detention facility maintenance and construction in
DOI remains an enormous challenge.

The Navajo Nation cxtends to the Committee our recommendations directed specifically as
policy measures, aimed at addressing the National Indian Detention Facilities crisis, that:

A. the Committee direct OLES, BIA and the Department to jointly work with the Department
of Justice on Submitting FY2006 and FY2007 Facility Construction Funding Needs and
Budget Strategy back to the Committee, to the House Interior on Appropriations
Subcommittee and oversight committee for the Department of Justice;

B. the Committee direct OLES, BIA and the Department to jointly work with the Department of
Justice on Submitting FY2006 Facility Construction Funding Needs and Budget Strategy as a
part of the Department's FY 2006 Budget Request Submission to the Office of Management
and Budget;

C. the Committee monitors the OLES recommendations to revise OLES' Strategic Plans,
specifically as it perains to constructions of detention facilities tocated on Indian lands; and
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D. the Committee directs OLES to coordinate Regional/District Tribal Consultation on the
office’s recommended revision(s) to its' Strategic Plans, specifically as it relates to Indian
Detention Facilities;

Thank you for the opportunity to convey our concerns and we respectfully request an opportunity
to work with thc Committce regarding this issue.
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APPENDIX 1}
Contract Support Costs (CSC). The FY 2005 President’s budget requests $133,314,000 for CSC,
$334.,000 or .25% decrease from FY 2004 ted level. The Administration has i ty not funded

CSC at 100%. Rather, this now-Congressional sanctioned impasse has produced nothing more than
capping CSC at 89% since FY 2003.

The Navajo Nation strongly urges the Administration to restore 100% CSC funding for tribes in FY 2005,
and to consider restoring CSC funding not received for FY's 1999-2004 as a special appropriation.

FY 2003 Estimated Carry-Over. The President’s FY2005 budget requests a one-time $5,400,000
reduction as a result anticipated carry-over from FY 2003. The Administration must note that the FY
2003 Interior bill was signed into law until and that disbursement to tribes and the BIA was not made
fully available until late March 2003, causing all BIA operations to expend their appropriated funds
within approximately 75% of the fiscal year remaining.

The Navajo Nation rcquests the Administration to add any FY2006 anticipated carry-over reduction and
all future carry-over reductions be added to ISDA funding base for ISDA programs.

Restore Full 638 Pay Cost Funding. The Administration must restore full 638 Pay Cost funding for
tribes. Tribes count on the cost of living pay increase, which is similar to what the Administration and
Congress provide for federal employees each year. Due to the Administration’s budget decision, tribes
like the Navajo Nation received only 30% of their pay cost adjustment in FY 2004, 15% in FY 2003 and
75% in FY2002. The shortfull of 638 Pay Cost funding for these years have caused ISDA programs to
absorb the cost by reducing operations and direct services to ISDA clients.

The Navajo Nation strongly urges the Administration to restore 100% 638 Pay Cost funding for tribes in
FY 20605 and FY2006, and to consider restoring 638 Pay Cost funding not received for FY's 2002-2004
as a special appropriation.

Provide Training to Tribes of Base Line Data for Budgets and Performance. Since FY 2002, Indian
tribes have been left out of the discussions regarding the implementation of the Administration’s
Management Agenda. Our ISDA programs have been left to defend for themselves when the Program
Assessment and Rating Tool (PART) assessment were being administered in FY 2003 and as more are
scheduled in FY 2004 and FY 2605. And all the while, the Office of Manag and Budget ¢

to rate Bureau and Tribal-operated programs with yellow on progress and red on status, lmkmg budgel
decisions to performance es and cost manag information to improve budget performance
integration,

We request the BIA to establish high-level coordination with Tribes on their reporting requircments and
with their method of processing tribal financial and performance accomplishment reports for purposes of
developing the annual budget. By that token, we request new funding be provided to the BIA and Tribe's
ISDA programs for training on the various report requirements and requests the Performance Assessment
Rating Too! demands.
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Navajo Nation
Detention Facility Incidences
Fatalities and Criminal Incidences

January 2002, Kayenta District:

On two ditferent occasions within one month two inmatcs were released due to lack of jail space.
The rcleascd individuals never made it home, one was found frozen along side of the highway,
and the other was found dead in remote area. Cause of death: exposure.

1993, Crownpoint District:

Juvenile arrested on three different occasions. Due to luck of long term juvenile facilities
individual released to parents each time. The first arrest was made due to his disorderly conduct
and being beyond control of parents. The second arrest was for assaulting a female sibling and
the third for stabbing his mother.

Dilkon Substation:

The Dilkon substation is located at least 75 miles in any direction to the nearest detention facility
district. Dilkon has a severe shortage on officers and do not have sufficient vehicles to transport
inmates without jeopardizing the safety of the community. Inmates are held in the back of police
panels when jail spaces are at beyond their capacity.

Window Rock District:

Continuous male inmate overcrowding and there no separate jail space for women inmates.

Most female inmates are held in one-room “high-risk inmate™ isolation arcas just to scparate
them from male inmatcs. Recently, in 2004, a female was raped when there were no more
isolation rooms available and the female inmate was held in the same area with the male inmates.
This is under currently investigation.

August 2003, Chinle District:

Young Navajo male committed suicide within detention facility. He was placed in isolation
because of his violent behavior and being of severe physical threat to officers and self and
therefore was classified as “high risk”. Although security cameras are placed in the cells, the
officer on duty could not visually determine a suicide incidence occurred, as the inmate
positioncd himself as if he was standing against the cell bars looking out the jail ccll.

Crowapoint Districe:

Recurring domestic violence, aggravated assault, and property damage continuously charged to a
male resident. District facility is unable to have the individual serve his sentence(s) duc to
consent decree on the district’s jail conditions. Upon numerous arrests and release of individual,
the Navajo Nation and surrounding nearby law enforcement jurisdiction advised the victim
(wile) to relocate off the reservation.
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Howard D. Richards, Sr., Chairman
Southern Ute Indian Tribe

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the invitation to testify today. Tam Howard D. Richards,
Sr., Chairman of the Southern Ute Indian Tribe.

I am here today to tell you about our Tribe's success in building and operating its own detention
center. You've heard about the problems and deplorable conditions at many Indian country
detention centers and before building our own center we experienced some of those problems.
Because of the poor physical condition of the previous tribal jail that was built and maintained
by the BIA, tribal members were being transferred to neighboring county facilities for
incarceration. The Tribal Council recognized that housing Indian inmates in this type of
facility could have a negative cultural effect on the inmates. The problem was that county jails
could not provide the programs necessary to address the cultural and social issues faced by
Indian offenders. For example, we know that alcohol abuse is high within the Indian
population and many crimes committed on reservations are alcobol or drug related. 1t was
important to us, therefore, that our inmates have access to rehabilitative programs during
incarceration. ARer several years of trying, we realized that continuing to try to obtain federal
funding for a new facility was futile given the lack of availablc funding and the long waiting
list.

In response to this situation, the Tribal Council took several actions to establish a successful
and positive detention program on the Southern Ute Indian Reservation. First, we built a new
detention center. In 1999, the Tribe used tax-exempt bond financing to build a $9 million state
of the art tribal justice center. The center includes a fifty-five bed, 18,000 square foot detention
facility. The Tribal Court, police department, and wildlifc enforcement division are all located
in our justice building, as well a3 administrative offices for our division of gaming and justice
and regulatory department.

Second, we made a decision to pay for the operation of the detention center ourselves without
any federal funding. We still have a 638 law and order contract with the BIA which funds our
police department but it docs not include funding for the detention center. We decided not to
obtain federal funding for the detention center so that we could control the operation of the
center. We believe that rehabilitation rather than warehousing should be emphasized in
detention operations and we wanted the ability to establish rehabilitation programs without
being subject 10 the BIA regulations.

The Tribe's cost of operating the center is partially offset by money received from other
jurisdictions who contract with the Tribe to house their inmates at our center on a space
available basis. We currently have seventeen intergovemnmental agreements to provide jail
services to other governmental entities. The other governments with whom we have
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agreements include two federal agencics (INS and the U.S. Marshal's Service); several northern
New Mexico pueblos; two Colorado counties; and onc New Mexico county. Those other
govemmental entities need a secure and legally sufficient detention center to house their
inmates either because of overcrowding at their facilitics or because they do not have access to
any other facility. Under our agreements, the other governments pay for the transportation of
their inmates to and from our facility and pay a per day fee for each inmate we house. In this
way, we are able to maintain an occupancy ratc of about cighty percent (80%). As an cxample
of the great need for secure and legally sufficient detention services throughout Indian country,
we even have an agreement with a California tribe. All long term inmates housed under these
agreements may participate in our rehabilitation programs and are subject to the same work
requirements as all other inmates. The Tribe screens contract inmates (o ensure compatibility
with the other inmates being detained.

Third, we separated detention services from the police department. Many jails are operated by
law enforcement officers and not professional corrections officers. What we found is that
police officers often have neither the desire nor the training necessary to be effective
corections officers. Also, when detention is included in the police department's budget,
detention usually does not receive adequate funding. At Southemn Ule, therefore, our detention
center now has an administrative sta(f and budget that is separate from our police department.

The scparation of our detention services function from our police department has enabled us to
hire correctional professionals. We found that in jails that are opcrated by a police department,
duty in the jail is either a punishment for police officers who are being disciplined or is the
“training ground” for first year police officers. It is our desire to have detention specialists
operate our detention center - professionals who desire (o be and take pride in being corrections
officers. In our experience, the positive attitudes of our detention facility staff has a positive
effect on the attitudes of the inmates. In order to promote professionalism in our detention
staff, we encourage and provide funding for training.

Fourth, instead of BIA standards for dcteation facilitics, we adopted American Correctional
Association Standards/American Jail Association Standards as our Tribe's detention standards
and created a tribal detention policy manual that is updated annually. Those standards exceed
the standards of the BIA in most instances. One of our policies is to provide an inmate policy
manual 1o every inmate upon their arrival. It clearly spells out all expectations and
consequences.

Finally, we made a commitment in the operation of our detention center to provide
opportunitics for positive change and inmate self-improvement. This is done by offering 2
wide range of meaningfu) therapeutic and cducational programs. Presently, thirteen different
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programs are offered at our detention center including AA (Alcohol Anonymous), anger
management classes, general educational development (GED) and other continuing education
classes. These programs build self esteem. We have seen positive changes in people as a
result of these programs. In addition to therapeutic and educational programs, our detention
center policy is to require all inmates to work. This too, has positive self esteem benefits. We
do not want to simply lock-up and warchouse our inmates. It is our desire that when they leave
incarceration, inmates will be better prepared to be productive citizens. For your information, 1
have attached a list of the programs and classes we offer at the detention center, a copy of the
daily schedule of programs and classes, and the May rcport on participation in the programs
and classes.

Based on our experience, we have several recommendations for the improvement of
Indian tribal detention facilities. The first and most obvious recommendation is to allocate
enough moncy to build and maintain facilities that are secure and legally sufficient. Second,
tribes need to have more flexibility for involvement in the management of federally-funded
tribal detention centers so the programs tribes desire for inmates can be provided. Third,
detention centers must have good operaling policies and procedures. Fourth, Indian country
detention centers should be staffed by professional, career-minded correctional staff - not
police officers. And perhaps most importantly, detention should be recognized as 2 separate
function from the police function. This autonomy enables detention to hire a professional
corrections staff and to receive its own separate funding.

Mr. Chairman, in closing, we regard our detention center to be a success and a model
for other detention centers not because it is financially self sufficient, but because of the quality
of the facilities and the manner in which the facility is operated. We know that few tribes can
afford to build and operate their own detention facility without federal financial assistance. We
also know that not everyone shares our philosophy regarding the importance of providing
rehabilitation programs for inmates. It is our hope, however, that the actions we have taken
raight provide some ideas and inspiration in your efforts to improve conditions at Indian tribal
detention facilities.
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SOUTHERN UTE TRIBAL DETENTION CENTER
PROGRAM INFORMATION

The Southern Ute Tribal Detention Center has a contract with Peaceful Spirits, which is a
rehabilitation center and the Ignacio Adult Learning Center. They are able to provide counseling.
Some of the classes that Peaceful Spirits providcs are:

NATIVE AMERICAN INDIAN AWARENESS

This class offers the inmate a view on Native American Indian history, the present and the past.
The instructor who is Native American speaks on the issues of dealing with alcohol problems that
may exist within the Native American Indian Community. He deals with the positive along with

the negative outlooks. In addition, establishing and focusing on the positive image which is to
progress and have pride, as a Native American Indian.

DRUG AND ALCOHOL

Drug and Alcohol counseling discusses issues that concern the negative effects of alcohol and
drugs. The inmates are able to give and reccived feedback from counselor and each other.

AA (ALCOHOLICS ANONYMOUS)

Local AA members who volunteer conduct this meeting. The discussions involve alcoholism and
focusing on solutions to sobriety.

Y BISON AA 12 P P) RA
Local White Bison volunteer conduct this meeting. This program was developed from the 12 step

alcohol program and it has been modified to the Native American Indian religion. This program is
conducted at a differcnt time then AA Mecting so inmates can attend both.

EDUCATION

This program ofTers basic skills such as reading, writing, math and basic computer.
A certified teacher comes to the Detention Center four days a week for three hours each day.

X)) TION DEVELOPMENT D

The inmate can study for his/ber GED and have the opportunity to take the test. Testing is
conducted every other month.

COMPUTER CLASS

This is a basic computer class that allows inmates to work on typing tutorial software.
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ART CLASS

Certified art instructor conducts this class. Class is conducted four days 2 month for and each
inmate can attend for two hours.

IFE 28

A Native American woman volunteers to assist inmate by listening to their problems. Her focus is
to help them to understand and develop sclf-esteem and seif-respect. Her education background in
family violence and alcohol and drug abuse helps inmates to discuss issues involving family
problems consisting in abuse. This class allows inmates to discuss their problems and hopefully
finding a different perspective on life.

GER MAN. MENT & /'
This class focuses on anger management in a group discussion atmosphere. Inmates will discus

issues involving family violence, which stems from their anger. The key concept is to establish a
way for the inmates 1o deal with their aggression without hurting themselves or others.

LIBRARY

A library is available to all inmates on a weekly basis. This gives the inmates something to do
while they are in their cells. Magazines and Books ar furnished.

RELIGION

Catholic Mass is conducted once a week for Catholic inmates. A volunteer Deacon from the
Catholic Church conducts the service.

Protestant Church is also conducted once a week and all inmates are allowed to attend. The
volunteer Chaplin conducts these services.

Volunteer ladies conduct a Ladies Bible Study on a weekly basis.
TIV N CI
We build a Sweat Lodge in the outdoor recreation area and allow inmatcs to participate in sweats.

Native American medicine men and women volunteers conduct these services. These services are
conducted on the weekend. The Tribe provides the wood for the sweats.
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, DC, October 7, 2004.
Hon. DANIEL K. INOUYE,
Vice Chairman, Committee on Indian Affairs,
U.S. Senate, Washington, DC.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: I am pleased to provide the responses to the questions sub-
mitted following the June 23, 2004, Committee on Indian Affairs oversight hearing
on Indian Tribal Detention Facilities.

Should you have any questions, please contact my office at (202) 208-7693.

Sincerely,
JANE LYDER, Legislative Counsel.

Spirit Lake Tribal Detention Facility

I have been contacted by Valentino White, Sr., Chairman of the Spirit Lake Na-
tion, in my State of North Dakota about the possible closure of its detention facility
at Fort Totten. My understanding from the Chairman is that the tribe was not con-
sulted by the Bureau of Indian Affairs before a decision was made to place the facil-
ity on the closure list. Like the Chairman, I am concerned about the possible closure
of this facility and strongly urge you to keep this facility open.

Question 1: Can you please tell me what the current status of the Fort Totten
detention facility is? Has the Bureau of Indian Affairs engaged in government-to-
government consultation with the Spirit Lake Nation on its possible closure? Will
you commit to keeping the facility open?

Answer: The Fort Totten detention facility is currently open. The Bureau of Indian
Affairs [BIA] has not engaged in consultation with the tribe on closure of the facility
since there is no official closure plan.

We cannot make any commitments to keep any of the detention facilities open.
Decisions will be based on the BIA’s ability to ensure the safety and welfare of in-
mates and staff. If a building cannot be renovated to meet the minimum standards
and codes, the result will be closure. However, we will commit to consulting with
the tribes affected prior to moving forward with a closure plan.

Mississippi Sioux Tribes Judgment Fund Distribution Act

On an unrelated note, I want to shift gears and raise an issue on the Mississippi
Sioux Tribes Judgment Fund Distribution Act. In 1998, Congress amended the 1972
Mississippi Sioux Tribes Judgment Fund Distribution Act to reallocate a portion of
the undistributed fund to the Spirit Lake Tribe, the Sisseton-Wahpeton Sioux Tribe
and the Fort Peck Sisseton-Wahpeton Sioux Council. The reallocation was condi-
tioned on the 1998 Act surviving any challenge to its constitutionality.

Following enactment, the constitutionality of the reallocation was challenged in
two lawsuits. The first, LeBeau v. United States, ended on October 15, 2002, when
a final judgment sustaining the constitutionality of the reallocation was entered. An
appeal was filed but was subsequently dismissed on July 8, 2003, thereby ending
this litigation. The constitutionality of the reallocation was also sustained in the sec-
ond suit, Loudner v. United States. The final judgment on this issue was entered
on February 25, 2004, and was not appealed. Accordingly, the three tribes have a
right to payment of the funds reallocated to them in the 1998 Act.

After the appeal deadline expired in the Loudner case on April 26, 2004, the
tribes’ legal counsel was informed by the Department of Justice that payment could
not be made to the tribes until the court lifts an injunction entered in the Loudner
case, some years ago barring payment of any of the undistributed fund without per-
mission of the court. At the end of April, the Department of Justice requested per-
mission from Interior to file a motion to lift the injunction. I am informed that on
May 18, 2004, the Associate Solicitor for Indian Affairs recommended that this per-
mission be granted. To date, no action has been taken on this recommendation.

Question 2: Since there is no longer any legal impediment, except the injunction,
to the payment of the tribes and since this payment is now statutorily mandated,
and since, T am informed, the lifting of the injunction is not controversial and is ex-
pected to be granted without objection by the court or the parties. I would like to
know why, for nearly 60 days, the Department has not responded to the Department
of Justice's request and I would like to know when this response will occur.
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Answer; On August 2, 2004, the Department of the Interior advised the Depart-
ment of Justice that it had no objections to the Court liﬂ;ini the injunction, so long
as the rights of the lineal descendants, who share the bulk of this fund, are pro-
tected. On September 9, 2004, the Court lifted the injunction. The BIA will process
the payment accordingly.
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